

REPUBLIC OF CROATIA

MINISTRY OF MARITIME AFFAIRS, TRANSPORT AND INFRASTRUCTURE

NATIONAL FRAMEWORK PROGRAMME for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure in Areas Lacking Sufficient Commercial Interest for Investments



Zagreb, March 2014

CONTENTS:

CONTENTS:				
FIGURES:				
TABLES:				
Summary	of the Framework Programme	4		
1 Intro	oduction, strategic starting points	6		
1.1	MOST IMPORTANT STRATEGIC LINKS OF THE FRAMEWORK PROGRAMME	6		
1.2	LEGISLATIVE FRAMEWORK	9		
1.3	IMPLEMENTATION OF THE FRAMEWORK PROGRAMME	. 10		
1.4	LINKS TO OTHER PROGRAMMES AND PROJECTS AT THE NATIONAL LEVEL	. 13		
1.5	SUPPLY OF BROADBAND SERVICES	. 14		
1.6	DEMAND FOR BROADBAND ACCESS SERVICES	. 16		
2 Stru	ctural Rules of the Framework Programme	. 22		
2.1	TARGET AREAS FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE FRAMEWORK PROGRAMME	. 23		
2.2	TARGET LEVEL OF SUPPORTED BROADBAND ACCESS (STEP CHANGE)			
2.3	SELECTION OF INVESTMENT MODELS			
2.4	OPTIMUM SPATIAL COVERAGE OF THE PROJECT	. 39		
2.5	Public consultation			
2.6	WHOLESALE OBLIGATIONS	. 49		
2.7	PUBLIC PROCUREMENT	. 58		
2.8	СLAWBACK	. 63		
2.9	OVERVIEW OF STRUCTURAL RULES UNDER THE FRAMEWORK PROGRAMME	. 66		
3 Fina	ncial aspects of implementation of the Framework Programme	. 70		
3.1	AID INTENSITIES	. 70		
3.2	OVERVIEW OF THE FINANCIAL REQUIREMENTS OF THE FRAMEWORK PROGRAMME	. 72		
3.3	STATE AID BENEFICIARIES	. 74		
•	ementation of the Framework Programme and of projects under the Framework			
Program	ne	. 75		
4.1	PROJECT PREPARATION AND IMPLEMENTATION TIMELINE	. 75		
4.2	CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS IN THE FRAMEWORK PROGRAMME	. 93		
4.3	TRANSPARENCY IN THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE FRAMEWORK PROGRAMME AND THE EUROPEAN			
Сомми	SSION REPORTING REQUIREMENTS	. 95		
Abbrevia	Abbreviations			
References				

FIGURES:

Figure 1.1 – The course of activities within the Framework Programme and projects from the	
Framework Programme	12
Figure 1.2 – Comparison of development of broadband penetration in Croatia and the EU, 200	
(sources: HAKOM and the European Commission)	21
Figure 1.3 – Broadband penetration per counties, Q1 2013	21
Figure 2.1 – Overview of procedure of verification of colours of areas	25
Figure 2.2 – Procedure for the determination of wholesale prices and conditions in projects	58
Figure 2.3 – Activity flowchart in the subsequent aid verification procedure	66
TABLES:	
TABLES.	
Table1-1 – Target values of availability of broadband access in late 2015 in Croatia referred to Broadband Strategy [2]	
Table 2-1 – Rules for the definition of basic access colours	
Table 2-2 – Rules for the definition of NGA colours	
Table 2-3 – Minimum characteristics of broadband access in projects, in relation to colours of	
Table 2-4 – List of mandatory and optional wholesale services in projects	
Table 2-5 – The list of criteria for the selection of the most economically advantageous offer	
Table 2-6 – Overview of structural rules under the Framework Programme	
Table 3-1 – Indicative aid intensity per area type	
Table 3-2 – Indicative assessment of state aid required for the implementation of the Framewo	
Programme, according to sources of funds (2014-2020)	
Table 4-1 – Phases and activities in the preparation and implementation of projects within the	
Framework Programme	

Summary of the Framework Programme

This document is a Framework Programme for the Development of Next Generation Access in areas lacking sufficient commercial interest for investments by operators and service providers on the market, because of which it is justified to co-finance the development of broadband infrastructure through public finds, that is, through state aid. This Framework Programme is envisaged to cover about 70 % of Croatian population living in the so-called white and grey NGN areas, mostly in rural and suburban areas.

The Framework Programme is an implementing programme focused on achieving national strategic objectives laid down in the *Strategy for Broadband Development in the Republic of Croatia 2012 – 2015*, and the *Digital Agenda for Europe* until 2020, in particular in the part concerning the accessibility of fast broadband access in the entire territory of the Republic of Croatia.

The framework programme is a national umbrella programme, that is, a state aid scheme that will cover a number of individual projects in a narrow local area, after its approval in accordance with state aid rules.

The Framework Programme covers only broadband access networks, while state aid for backhaul networks will be covered by a different state aid programme.

The Framework Programme follows all the provisions of the *Guidelines for the application of State aid rules in relation to the rapid deployment of broadband networks*. These provisions have been transferred and specified through structural rules of the Framework programme within this document that will have to comply with by all projects within the Framework Programme. Structural rules comprise the following:

- rules for the determination of eligible areas for the implementation of projects (determination of the colour of the area, or, the so-called mapping);
- rules of step change in relation to the existing situation of the available broadband infrastructure and the state of competitiveness of operators in the area of implementation of the project;
- rules of public consultation preceding the launch of the project;
- rules of public procurement in the projects, including the selection of a private partner – an operator that will be directly involved in the implementation of the project;
- rules for the determination and supervision of wholesale conditions and prices for access to broadband networks developed in the project;
- monitoring and clawback rules;
- rules of transparency and of reporting on project implementation.

The Framework Programme envisages the appointment of one public body as the competent authority for the Framework Programme (CAFP) that will coordinate the implementation of the Framework Programme at the national level and monitor the compliance of individual projects with the Framework Programme, as an approved state aid scheme. Individual projects that will result from the Framework Programme will be implemented by public authorities at the local or regional level (municipalities, cities and counties) as competent authorities for individual programmes (CAP). Furthermore, in addition to CAFP's coordinating role, it is envisaged that HAKOM, as the national regulatory authority in the electronic communications sector, will provide support for the key implementing activities.

In addition to the laid down structural rules, the Framework Programme also provides a formal framework for instructions and guidelines that will enable and facilitate the preparation and implementation of projects. The Framework Programme does not limit the selection of investment and business models or the selection of infrastructural and technological solutions that may be implemented in projects, but the above-mentioned instructions and guidelines guide towards an optimum approach to the specification of projects, in accordance with current opportunities and future development needs at the local level, bearing in mind the fact that projects must be in compliance with the structural rules of the Framework Programme, and that they promote further development of the electronic communications market for the benefit of all end users.

1 Introduction, strategic starting points

This document is a Framework National Programme for the Development of broadband infrastructure in access networks in those parts of the Republic of Croatia that are lacking independent interest of operators and service providers to invest into broadband infrastructure. The lack of commercial interest of operators and service providers for investments is the basic precondition for the implementation of the Framework National Programme (hereinafter the Framework Programme).

Framework programme has been prepared as an umbrella programme or a scheme and it represents a starting point for the launch of individual projects for the promotion of building of broadband infrastructure at the local level of cities and municipalities, that is, at the regional level of counties.

It is envisaged that the source of funds of state aid for the co-financing of projects within the Framework Programme will mostly be EU funds in the 2014 -2020 budget period.

1.1 Most important strategic links of the Framework Programme

1.1.1 Digital Agenda for Europe

The Digital Agenda for Europe (DAE)[1] is one of the seven strategic initiatives within the umbrella European strategy Europe 2020 [12]. The time frame for the DAE, and for the umbrella strategy Europe 2020 covers a period of ten years 2011 – 2020. The thematic area of the DAE is the comprehensive field of digital technologies, which includes broadband access, with broadband infrastructure access and broadband services. The framework objective of the DAE is the achievement of sustainable economic and social benefits in a single digital market based on fast and ultra-fast internet access and interoperable applications.

Digital economy is stimulated by three interdependent groups of activities aimed at the development of networks introduction of digital services and contents and increase of demand for services and contents. Successful implementation and removal of barriers within all three groups of activities are a precondition for the introduction and growth of digital economy, which in the end results in the increase of other economic indicators at the national, regional and local level (gross national product - GDP, employment rate, average income level etc.)

One of the key obstacles to the successful development of the digital economy, in the DAE, in an insufficient level of investments into broadband infrastructure, that is, into broadband networks. As a result, the DAE orders the implementation of measures aimed at stimulating private investments into networks that will be accompanied by appropriate public investments. These measures have been formalized under key action 8 of the DAE.

In addition to measures at the EU level (adoption of the relevant recommendations), the spectrum management programme and the development of the financial framework for

the public co-financing of the development of networks, which have for the most part already been fulfilled or are continuously implemented since 2010, key actions 8 in the DAE envisage certain additional measures at the level of EU Member States, which include the following:

- DAE_m[1] development and implementation of national broadband development plans, with the fulfilment of DAE objectives in the sense of coverage and use of broadband access, financing through public funds in accordance with the EU rules applicable to competition and state aid;
- DAE_m[2] facilitation of investments into broadband access through coordination of construction work on the infrastructure, simplification of the acquisition of the necessary licenses for the development of infrastructure and mapping of the existing infrastructure;
- DAE_m[3] maximum use of available funds from the EU structural funds and rural development funds for investments into the ICT infrastructure and services;
- DAE_m[4] implementation at the national level of the relevant recommendations and programmes of spectrum management adopted at the EU level.

The Framework Programme is in compliance with the relevant measures within the key activity of the DAE No. 8, in the first place measure DAE_m[1] and DAE_m[3].

Concrete objectives of the DAE related to the availability of broadband access in the period to the end of 2020, may be summarized into two basic segments:

- DAE_c[1] to achieve universal broadband coverage with much higher internet speeds of above 30 Mbps (*fast access*);
- DAE_c[2] 50% or more of European households subscribe to internet connections above 100 Mbps (*ultra-fast access*).

The objective of the framework programme is the achievement of both of the abovementioned objectives during its implementation (2014 - 2020) since it encourages the development of next generation access networks, which represent a precondition for the achievement of the mentioned broadband objectives of the DAE.

In this respect it should be mentioned that the initial objective of the DAE, which is related to the universal broadband coverage by the end of 2013, is not mentioned in this document, taking into account the fact that the implementation of the Framework Programme will start in the 2014 and that the above-mentioned initial objective of basic broadband access coverage will be fully covered by the objective DAE_c[1]

1.1.2 Strategy for Broadband Development in the Republic of Croatia for 2012-2015

Strategy for Broadband Development in the Republic of Croatia for 2012-2015 (hereinafter the Broadband Strategy), adopted in late 2011, is the basic national strategic framework for the development of broadband infrastructure and services in the relevant

period [2]. The Strategy follows DAE's objectives from the EU level and transfers them to the national level.

The Broadband Strategy, among other things, guides the necessary actions related to institutional promotion of investments into broadband infrastructure, and its objective is the *improvement of quality and scope of development of broadband access with increased activities aimed at the removal of the defined obstacles and deficiencies, in particular at the level of local and regional self-government that must be allowed to actively participate in the promotion and development of broadband access.*

The purpose and structure of the Framework Programme contribute to the fulfilment of the mentioned general objective of the Broadband Strategy by providing guidelines and prescribing a formal framework of rules for the implementation of all activities of preparation and implementation of programmes for the development of broadband infrastructure at the local level. This enables and facilitates the implementation of such projects by local and regional self-government.

Furthermore, the application of the three basic principles in recommended in the Strategy: principles of service and technological neutrality, network neutrality and the principle of inclusion of broadband internet access in the scope of universal services. The most important from the point of view of the Framework Programme is the application of the principle of service and technology neutrality which is fully supported by the Framework Programme. The following aspects are of particular importance within the principle of service and technology neutrality and are supported by the Framework Programme:

- priority in the allocation of aid is not given to any single type of technology;
- conditions are ensured for balanced development and building of infrastructure for broadband access on the basis of the principle of openness, equality and compliance with the legislative framework,
- conditions are ensured for the continuation of efficient competition in electronic communications.

The Framework Programme also closely follows the main and special objectives of the Broadband Strategy:

- SŠP_c[1] the main objective to create preconditions for accelerated development of infrastructure for broadband Internet access and of services requiring high access speed, as a basis for further development of information society and knowledge society while ensuring the availability of broadband access services under equivalent conditions in the entire territory of the Republic of Croatia.
- SŠP_c[2] special objective ensuring efficient competition;
- SŠP_c[3] special objective ensuring availability of broadband access.

The purpose and structure of the Framework Programme are aimed at the achievement of the main objective (SŠP_c[1]) through the provision of guidelines and laying down of a formal framework of rules that will enable and facilitate the construction of an advanced broadband infrastructure at the local level in the entire territory of Croatia.

Furthermore, the special objective SŠP_c[2] is achieved in the Framework Programme through the stimulation of development of open-type infrastructure, use of state aid, including EU funds, and promotion infrastructure-based and service-based competition.

By promoting the development of NGA access networks, that is, of fast broadband connections that may achieve maximum speed of 30 Mbit/s through the application of fixed and mobile network solutions, the Framework Programme creates the preconditions for the achievement of a special objective $S\check{S}P_c[3]$ and the achievement of target values of availability of broadband by the end of 2015 (Table1-1). The segment of basic broadband access (minimum speed of 2 Mbits/s), with the associated objectives set until the end of 2013, is not singled out within the Framework Programme since the implementation of the Framework Programme will start in 2014 and it will be aimed at the achievement of the set objectives of fast NGA access, first by the end of 2015, and later by the end of 2020 (which national objectives, in addition to the DAE objectives, will be covered by the new version of the Strategy for Broadband Development for 2016 – 2020.

Indicator/Target value	2015
Availability of fixed connections for broadband access (share of inhabitants to which the service is available).	35% (≥30 Mbit/s)
Availability of broadband access (share of inhabitants to which the service is available).	50% (≥30 Mbit/s)

Table1-1 – Target values of availability of broadband access in late 2015 in Croatia referred to in
the Broadband Strategy [2]

1.2 Legislative Framework

What follows is an overview of the most important regulations in the Republic of Croatia and at the level of the EU, relevant for the Framework Programme.

1.2.1 Electronic Communications Act

The Electronic Communications Act (hereinafter ECA) is an umbrella act regulating the electronic communications sector in Croatia [6]. In addition to the ECA, the electronic communications sector is regulated in more detail with a number of Ordinances that will be referred to in this document, were necessary.

1.2.2 State Aid Act

The State Aid Act (hereinafter SAA) regulates the competence of bodies of the Republic of Croatia in the segment of state aid policy, all procedures before the award of the state aid, and the keeping of records and reporting on the granted state aid [7]. The

procedure for the granting of state aid is implemented at the level of the European Commission, and the SAA and the associated subordinate legislation are primarily relevant from the point of view of procedures for the approval of the Framework Programme and subsequent record keeping and reporting on its implementation.

1.2.3 Public Procurement Act

The Public Procurement Act (hereinafter PPA) regulates procedures for the conclusion of contracts for the provision of goods,, works or services [8]. Within the framework of the Framework Programme, the provisions of the PAA apply to all contracts concerning the building, maintenance and management of broadband infrastructure within the projects of the Framework Programme.

1.2.4 Public-Private Partnership Act

The Public-Private Partnership Act (hereinafter PPPA) regulates the conclusion and implementation of public-private partnerships (PPP) in the Republic of Croatia [9]. PPP may be one of the formal investment forms for the implementation of projects for the development of broadband infrastructure within the framework of the Framework Programme.

1.2.5 Guidelines for the application of state aid for broadband networks

Guidelines for the application of State aid rules in relation to the rapid deployment of broadband networks (hereinafter: the Guidelines) provide an overview of rules prescribing the compliance of state aid for broadband networks with general state aid rules in the EU [10]. Compliance with rules and recommendations from this document is of particular importance for the Framework Programme.

1.3 Implementation of the Framework Programme

The Republic of Croatia is divided into a total of 556 units of local self-government (cities and municipalities, hereinafter: LSU) and 21 units of regional self-government (counties). A large number of local self-government units, in addition to the need for coordinated implementation of measures for the stimulation of development of broadband infrastructure, seeks the adoption of a national umbrella programme that will simultaneously enable and facilitate the implementation of individual projects at a local level. In that sense, it is envisaged in the Framework Programme that competent authorities (hereinafter CA) will be individual LSUs, whereby it is desirable that individual projects are jointly implemented in several neighbouring LSUs, in which case counties may also be CAs.

The development of framework national programmes is encouraged within the Guidelines and main characteristics of such an approach (in Article 41) *include the ensuring of a coherent use of public funds, the reducing of the administrative burden for smaller aid-granting state administration bodies and the speeding-up of the implementation of individual support measures.*

The national Framework Programme was developed with the aim of uniform and coherent approach to the application of state aid for broadband infrastructure of access networks in the Republic of Croatia in the period 2014 – 2020. The implementation of a single Framework Programme is aimed at the maximum optimization of the broadband infrastructure development process based on state aid in the entire territory of Croatia with the achievement of the strategic objectives set at the level of the EU (DAE) and strategic objectives at the national, regional and local level. The Framework Programme is developed and implemented for the purpose of avoiding the following potential problems and risks that might slow-down or endanger the fulfilment of the set strategic objectives:

- insufficient administrative capacity in the LSUs that may slow down or prevent the development of projects at the local level, in cases where project would be developed at the local level without a set framework, instructions and guidelines;
- lack of particular knowledge of telecommunications technology and market of electronic communications in the LSU, that might prevent correct identification of basic problems of broadband coverage in local areas and disable a quality articulation of technological and market objectives that must be fulfilled by the projects;
- insufficient knowledge of the formal and legal framework of state aid and related procedures within the LSUs, which may result in non-compliance of the proposed projects at the local level with state aid rules, in cases when individual LSUs would implement a procedure for the verification of compliance with state aid rules for each individual project;
- the lack of the necessary knowledge and experience for the implementation and supervision of implementation of projects in the LSUs, that may slow-down and make more difficult the implementation of projects and result in legal and regulatory difficulties and misunderstandings in relations with private partners and operators participating in projects, in cases in which LSUs would independently implement the projects without coordinative support.

In accordance with its main objective of reducing the impact of the mentioned risks, the structure and content of the Framework Programme comprises the following topics relevant for the development and implementation of projects of aided building of broadband infrastructure at the local level:

- OK.PR_gl[1] selection of technological options and the necessary level of services for end users, that will represent reliable, sustainable and open solutions in projects, bearing in mind technology neutrality;
- OK.PR_gl[2] selection of an appropriate investment model that will enable coordinated activity of public and private partners in projects;
- OK.PR_gl[3] mapping of availability of broadband services at the local level, with the associated initial group of available data;

OK.PR_gl[4] use of existing infrastructure in projects;

OK.PR_gl[5] public consultation in the preparation of projects;

OK.PR_gl[6] public procurement in the selection of private partners in the projects;

OK.PR_gl[7] wholesale access to the built infrastructure in projects;

OK.PR_gl[8] supervision of implementation of projects, including clawback;

OK.PR_gl[9] reporting procedures for the implementation of projects;

In addition to the above-mentioned main topics that describe and fulfil the formal state aid framework, the Framework Programme also includes other topics the purpose of which is to facilitate the preparation and implementation of projects at the local level.

- OK.PR_ost[1] Guidelines and procedures for the preparation of projects, with support at national level;
- OK.PR_ost[2] Guidelines and procedures for the implementation of projects, with support at national level;

1.3.1 Course of activities

The Framework Programme, within the meaning of the SAA, corresponds to a state aid programme, that is, the Framework Programme is an act on the basis of which certain users of state aid will be granted support without the need for additional implementation measures.

The course of activities related to the preparation and implementation of the Framework Programme, and to the preparation and implementation of projects from the Framework Programme at the local level, is illustrated in the following figure (Figure 1.1) and explained below.



Figure 1.1 – The course of activities within the Framework Programme and projects from the Framework Programme

Following the completion of the Framework Programme, pursuant to the provisions of the SAA, it is necessary to obtain a state aid clearance, which makes the programme final. Activities for obtaining of state aid clearance will be implemented at the national level.

Individual CA-s are responsible for the preparation and implementation of projects at the local level, and it is desirable to connect several neighbouring LSUs (for more detail see Chapters 4.1.1 and 4.1.2). In the preparation of projects, the CAs follow the framework of structural rules, instructions and guidelines from the Framework Programme with the coordination support from the competent authority for the Framework Programme at the national level (hereinafter: CAFP) In addition to coordination, CAFP formally approves project implementation during preparation, and before launching, and confirms its compliance with structural rules of the Framework Programme (see Chapters 4.1.1-0 for a more detailed explanation of the CAFP's role in the implementation of projects). In addition to the support in the preparation of projects, the CAFP also plays a supervisory rule during the implementation of projects (see Chapters 0-4.1.11). Furthermore, the CAs are responsible for submitting an application for co-financing from the EU funds to managing authorities for EU funds pursuant to the implementation rules for the use of the EU funds. It is envisaged that HAKOM, as a regulatory authority for the electronic communications sector, will provide support in the entire process of preparation and implementation of projects from the Framework Programme, which is explained in more detail in Chapter 4.1.

1.4 Links to other programmes and projects at the national level

Other programmes and projects implemented by public bodies at the national level whose implementation is linked to or has an impact on the implementation of the Framework Programme are described in below.

1.4.1 National Programme for Backhaul Broadband Infrastructure

National Programme for Backhaul Broadband Infrastructure (NP-BBI) is the second state aid programme for the development of broadband infrastructure aimed at the backhaul network, a link between the access and core networks in areas lacking sufficient commercial interest of operators for investments into the backhaul network. Thus the Framework Programme and the NP-BBI will make a complementary instrument for ensuring the availability of broadband access in all crucial areas. The completion of the NP-BBI and the beginning of the process of obtaining a state aid clearance are planned for 2014.

1.4.2 e-Croatia

e-Croatia is a comprehensive name for all strategic plans, projects and initiatives for the development of IT infrastructure in the public administration system in Croatia carried out by the department (directorate) with the same name with the Ministry of Public Administration (MA). A large number of applications, inter alia, for the needs of end users or citizens will be introduced under e-Croatia. The use of such services requires national availability of broadband and it is expected that these applications will, inter alia, serve as an additional instigator of demand for broadband connections that will be developed within projects of the Framework Programme. A more detailed overview of applications that will be developed within e-Croatia is given in Chapter 1.6.1.

1.5 Supply of Broadband Services

This Chapter provides a short overview of the supply of broadband services in the Republic of Croatia and of the related problems and restrictive factors of supply contributing to the development of this Framework Programme.

1.5.1 Development and current state of supply of broadband services

A more significant increase in the number of broadband connections, that is, in the use of broadband services in Croatia began in 2005 when the incumbent, Hrvatske telekomunikacije d.d. started with the provision of basic broadband services based on ADSL technology (known on the market as *MaxADSL*). ADSL services are provided over the existing copper network which covers more than 99% of Croatian population [3].

Following the liberalization of the electronic communications market after 2005, and especially after 2007, when the local loop unbundling (LLU) (or the unbundled local loop (ULL)) became available, alternative operators were able to offer broadband ADSL services over HT's copper network. Later on, the *bitstream* access to HT's network became available, which practically enables replication of HT's ADSL services at the retail level..

Simultaneously with HT's pair access infrastructure, the cable access network was developed based on hybrid fibre coaxial architecture (HFC). The geographical coverage of cable networks is significantly less than that of HT's copper network (around 15% of Croatian population¹, mostly in some parts of the largest urban centres). The dominant market share in the segment of cable access services belongs to B.net Croatia (or B.net²), over 90%³, and there are several other smaller cable operators.

The mobile market in Croatia was liberalized in 1999, when, in addition to HT (or T-Mobile⁴) the second operator VIPnet d.o.o. entered the market (hereinafter: Vipnet). The third operator Tele2 d.o.o. entered the market in 2005 (hereinafter: Tele2). All three operators offer basic broadband services over 2G (GSM, GPRS/EDGE) and 3G (UMTS/HSPA) mobile technologies. While 2G networks cover almost entire Croatia, coverage of 3G networks is limited to wider areas of bigger cities.

The implementation of 4G (LTE) technology started in 2011 by HT and Vipnet, and in the middle of 2013 the coverage was limited to smaller areas in several cities in Croatia. In late 2012 HT and Vipnet received licences for the 800MHz band (the digital dividend)⁵, where 4G technology may be implemented with reduced costs (because of better

¹ According to available data published by cable operators.

² B.net is owned by the operator VIPnet d.o.o. In 2003 B.net was merged with VIPnet.

³ According to VIPnet and HAKOM's data from the end of the first quarter of 2013.

⁴ T-Mobile as a market brand – refers to HT's business sector in the mobile network.

⁵ In late 2013 HT and Vipnet were awarded additional frequency blocks in the 800 MHz band.

characteristics of propagation of radio signal, that is, because of a smaller number of necessary base stations). The 800 MHz band will not be fully exploited for a certain period of time because of possible interferences from eastern countries (Bosnia and Herzegovina and Serbia), which still have not harmonized the use of this frequency band in accordance with international agreements, or, in other words, this band will be reserved for some time for the broadcasting of analogue terrestrial television.

On the basis of results of the Study of Incentive Measures [3] and analysis of data available in the application of the Overview of Geographical Availability of Broadband Services developed by HAKOM, 1.9% of Croatian population does not have access to basic broadband services (basic broadband white areas), and the remaining population has access over one or several parallel infrastructures (72.4% in basic broadband grey and 25.6% in basic broadband black areas).

Investments into, and building of, NGA broadband infrastructure in fixed networks in Croatia were limited until mid-2013 mostly to parts of large cities (Zagreb, Split, Rijeka and Osijek) in which a maximum of 200 000 fiber access connections (FTTH) were built, mostly by HT⁶. In addition to fiber connections, the implementation of VDSL technology also started on the market, to a lesser extent (based on the existing HT's copper network); and of more advanced DOCSIS 3.0 technology in B.net's cable access network. Generally speaking, in early 2013, the number of built NGA broadband connections in fixed networks was still less than 20 % compared to the total number of households in Croatia, which placed Croatia at the bottom of the list of countries according to NGA access coverage and significantly under the EU average (53.8% according to DAE Scoreboard data [4]).

It may be predicted on the basis of analyses from the Study of Incentive Measures [3], and taking into account the technological and business parameters of cost-effectiveness of investments, that operators will independently built NGA networks in areas of Croatia covering a maximum of 30% of the population (bigger cities). Therefore, the Framework Programme will probably cover areas inhabited by up to 70% of Croatian population, and these areas will in practice correspond to white NGA areas during the implementation of the Framework Programme.

1.5.2 Regulation of broadband networks

Two basic groups of areas must be taken into account when investments are made into NGA infrastructure:

 areas that are suitable for investments by operators, as areas in which it is possible to achieve the desired objectives in terms of investments into NGA broadband infrastructure and offer of services, without the need for state aid measures, provided that the necessary regulatory preconditions are fulfilled and that regulatory networks are implemented;

⁶ According to data published by HT.

 areas in which it is not cost effective for operators to invest, as areas in which, regardless of the implementation of regulatory measures, preconditions for independent investments of operators will not be ensured and state aid measures are necessary.

This Framework Programme is focused on the second group of areas and the lack of cost-effectiveness of investments by operators, that is, the non-existence of adequate NGA infrastructure and offer of services, will be proven on the basis of the analysis of availability of existing services (mapping, see Chapter 2.1), and through the procedure of collecting of operator's plans for investments in the following three-year period, that is, through the public consultation procedure (See Chapter 2.5)

In relevant markets No. 4 and 5 susceptible to *ex-ante* regulation, which refer to broadband access (wholesale (physical) network infrastructure access and wholesale broadband access market), HAKOM designated HT as the operator with significant market power – SMP. Consequently, the same operator was imposed a regulatory obligation of access to and use specific network facilities, the obligation of non-discrimination, the obligation of transparency with the publication of the reference offer, the obligation of price control and cost-accounting and the obligation of accounting separation for both relevant markets). Analyses of both markets were carried out in 2009, and again in 2013, and the above-mentioned regulatory obligations were maintained after the second analysis in 2013. [13],[14]. The second analysis expanded the group of wholesale options to ones related to NGA networks (VDSL technology - FTTC *Fiber To The Cabinet*) and FTTN (*Fiber To The Node*) concepts and optical access networks – FTTH).

Although the above-mentioned framework of regulatory measures yielded good results in terms of development of competition in the ADSL traditional broadband access (in the first place in terms of increase of the market share of alternative operators by means of unbundled local loops and, a little less, in terms of *bitstream* wholesale services), the same framework did not result in significant investments in fixed access networks, in particular into the NGA access networks. In relation to NGA access networks, the same conclusion refers to a group of areas where certain profitability of investments is possible, and to a group of areas in which investments are not profitable, that is, target areas of this Framework Programme.

1.6 Demand for Broadband Access Services

1.6.1 Public services over the broadband network (e-administration)

The Government of the Republic of Croatia initiated an ambitious project in 2013, entitled e-citizens, on the basis of, among other things, the *e-Government* initiative at the EU level. The main objective of the e-citizens programme is access to public information and information about public services in one place, secure access to public data and electronic communications of citizens and the public sector [15].

Below is a detailed overview of services of e-government in Croatia, together with the foreseen course of further development of the same services.

Central Government portal

The central Government portal is a constituent part of the e-citizens project that will merge all the existing portals of the Government, the Parliament, ministries and other state administration bodies, and serve as a central portal for access to information about public services, and information and documents on the implementation of policies in easily accessible formats.

Personal user mailbox

The personal user mailbox will enable every citizen of Croatia to receive, review, follow and manage all his or her official communication with the public sector, that is, to be informed about important situations and events related to personal legal rights and obligations, and about the use of personal data in the public sector. On the other hand, the user mailbox will allow to public bodies, as providers of services of e-government, to simply, automatically and reliably deliver personal correspondence to its parties, including official correspondence.

E-health

E-health refers to a group of services of e-government in the health sector. The majority of e-health services is currently based on mutual interaction between providers of health services (primarily health care offices, hospitals, laboratories, pharmacies), aimed at providing more efficient services to their parents. These are services of e-referrals, e-prescriptions, e-appointments, e-wait lists and e-records. It is expected that the participation of patients in all interactions included in the provision of e-health services will increase (e.g. reviewing their own e-records, reviewing prescriptions over the internet etc.) [16].

E- education /e-science

E-education and e-science are common names for all services in the education system, that is, in higher education and science, which are provided with the assistance of information and communication technologies, where services may be accessed through broadband connections. Within the above-mentioned group of e-services in Croatia, operative services of e-enrolment to colleges and universities as well as to high-schools (since 2013) already exist. Furthermore, application platforms supporting distance learning have also been developed, and it is expected that these platforms will more often be used in practice, that is, that more contents will be available for distance learning. There is also a database of educational contents that may be accessed by all employees and students in the educational films etc.). In addition to the above-mentioned contents and services targeted at all participants in the educational system, informational systems for administrative support to higher education institutions (Information System of Higher Education Institutions - ISVU),

that is e-registers for elementary schools and high schools [17] have also been developed or are being developed.

e-Justice

e-Justice covers a group of services of e-government that are a part of or are linked to the justice system. e-Justice services are continuously expanded and upgraded. The following types of services were available mid 2013:

- e-Excerpt access to data from land registries;
- e-Notice Board access to data from notice boards of municipal and commercial courts;
- e-Case information about the status of court cases from the database of the Integrated Case Management System (e-File);
- e-Company a service within the HITRO.HR system enabling faster registration of a company on the basis of electronic submission of all the necessary forms and documents between notary public offices, commercial courts and the Financial Agency (FINA).

e-Taxes

e-Taxes is a system of Tax Administration services enabling tax payers to file their taxes electronically (value added tax, income tax, profit tax) and to examine their tax and accounting records.

e-Agriculture

e-Agriculture includes all e-government services related to the agricultural sector that have been available from the middle of 2013, that is, those services the development and implementation of which are ongoing, and it is expected that they will be available in the target period of time of this Framework Programme:

- ARKOD a system of electronic records of land parcels and their use, related to direct payments in agriculture;
- argonet an electronic application intended for agricultural farms and other users to be able to exercise their right to direct payments in agriculture;
- TISUP (Market Information System in Agriculture) a system for collecting and processing of data on the market of agricultural services;
- GISE (Geoinformation System for Fisheries) a system enabling the collection, processing and archiving of data from the fisheries sector and their distribution to the end users.

Overall it can be concluded that the above-mentioned services of e-government represent a great potential for development, that is, for the increase of demand for broadband access. This is particularly obvious since services of e-government cover a wide circle of end users dispersed through all local environments: citizens (private households), economic subjects (crafts and companies), educational institutions (kindergartens, elementary schools and high schools, colleges and universities) and health institutions (primary healthcare institutions, health care centres, hospitals, pharmacies). Development and further expansion of the scope of e-government results in the increased need for quality and faster NGA access, due to access to a larger number of multimedia contents, and due to the realization of multimedia links (e.g. for the purposes of distance learning and telemedicine), and the possibility of end users to send more contents towards the providers of e-government services (upstream communication).

1.6.2 Commercial services

The services of delivery of television and video contents through broadband connections are also very important.

The services of delivery of television and video contents by means of broadband networks play an important role in the stimulation of demand for broadband connections. This was recognised by the European Commission in the document [5], in which it is emphasised that attractive commercial audiovisual and entertaining content have the greatest impact on the number of broadband connections, and, among other things, the need for the removal of potential obstacles for the development of such contents by establishing a single European digital market (which is also one of the main objectives of the DAE). Furthermore, it must be stressed that services for delivery of television and video contents progress towards high-definition contents and a larger share of on-demand services, that will be completely adjusted to current needs and desires of end users. This results in the increased need for transfer capacity, that is, for ensuring fast NGA broadband connections that will be able to fulfil the capacity requirements of the service of delivery of television and video contents in the long run.

The previously mentioned services are primarily oriented towards the user segment of citizens or private households. Broadband connections or broadband services for enterprises as a rule, due to business needs, require greater capacity, and the need for capacity increases with the size of the enterprise (from crafts and micro enterprises whose demands in terms of capacity mostly coincide with those of private households, to small, medium and big companies who have significantly greater needs for capacity than the private households). Broadband connections in medium and large enterprises are often used to connect dislocated and remote units, that is, several branches of the same subject, into a logically unique virtual network (so-called *Virtual Private Network* – VPN). For that reason, and for business purposes (e.g. the location of web-servers) the intensity and need for upstream speed are significantly greater than in private companies and smaller enterprises, which causes the establishment of symmetrical broadband connections, that is, connections with the same downstream and upstream speed. In the wider context, such symmetrical broadband connections are usually referred to by their historical names of leased lines or permanent connections.

In the recent years, cloud services have been penetrating the market and enabling users (in the first place business users) to access and use remote computer resources or cloud computing and remote programme and application service provisioning, or *Software as a Service – SaaS*). The purpose of such services is to optimize the costs of enterprises related to the purchase of computer equipment and software, that is, to divide the unusually high initial costs through optimized operative costs of cloud services. Cloud services, due to their nature, as a rule require greater transfer capacity, both downstream and upstream. This makes the fast NGA broadband connections suitable for the application of cloud services, it is expected that they will require ultra-fast NGA connections.

1.6.3 Indicators of use of broadband access

This Chapter contains the basic indicators of use of broadband access and its primary objective is to describe all the relevant indicators used for the analysis of the existing and for predicting future demand for broadband access and services. These indicators refer to the national and regional (county) level, mostly with values from 2012.

Comparative data on the population penetration of broadband access to fixed network in Croatia and the EU are provided below (Figure 1.2)⁷. Data refer to the end of the year, except for 2012, when they refer to the middle of the year. Croatia has obviously been lagging behind the EU in relation to penetration of broadband access and this trend decreased in the last few years and has now been stagnant at 7-8 percentage points (pp) in the period 2010 – 2020. There is also a noticeable stagnation in penetration, both in the EU, and in Croatia after 2009. Such stagnation can for the most part be attributed to the economic recession and crisis. The overall situation with broadband penetration at the national level is not satisfactory and represents and additional strategic starting point and reason for initiating a wider circle of measures for the stimulation of offer and demand for broadband access, including the implementation of this Framework Programme.

⁷ Data on broadband penetration in mobile networks have not been analysed in this document since only 4% of households (according to CBS data for 2012) use broadband in mobile networks as the primary manner of broadband internet access, because of which their impact on overall indicators of use of broadband access is negligible.

National Framework Programme for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure in Areas Lacking Sufficient Commercial Interest for Investments



Figure 1.2 – Comparison of development of broadband penetration in Croatia and the EU, 2005-2012 (sources: HAKOM and the European Commission)

Figure 1.3 provides an overview of indicators of broadband population penetration in Croatian counties at the end of the first quarter of 2013. It is noticeable that the penetration in the majority of Croatian counties is below the national average, which indicates an uneven use of broadband among Croatian population and seeks for additional stimulation of Internet use in critical areas of Croatia, which this Framework Programme should actively contribute to.



Figure 1.3 – Broadband penetration per counties, Q1 2013

2 Structural Rules of the Framework Programme

This Chapter provides an overview of structural rules of the Framework National Programme for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure. These rules are obligatory for all projects under the Framework Programme. The approval of individual project by the NCA requires compliance with all structural rules given in this Chapter. The approval process in the operational sense is explained in more detail in Chapters 4.1.1-0. In addition to the obligatory structural rules, the Framework Programme contains guidelines and recommendations aimed at facilitating the preparation, implementation and supervision of projects by CAs in the areas described in this chapter.

Structural rules of the Framework Programme refer to all the relevant chapters and articles of Guidelines laying down the conditions for compliance of projects of supported development of broadband infrastructure with the general state aid rules at the EU level. This particularly refers to general provisions on compliance in Chapter 2.5 and to the same provisions that have been elaborated in more detail in Chapters 3.4, 3.5 and 3.6 of the Guidelines. The current practice of projects for the building of broadband infrastructure in EU member states was included through the guidelines and recommendations of the Framework Programme, which is also contained in footnotes of the Guidelines and in formal decisions of the European Commission on the approval of projects in the EU Member States [11].

The description of structural rules of the Framework Programme corresponds to the order of implementation of steps in the phases of preparation, implementation and monitoring of projects. Consequently, this Chapter contains a detailed description of the following parts of the structural rules of the Framework Programme:

- a) target areas for the implementation of the Framework Programme (mapping rules);
- b) target level of broadband access supported in the projects (step change rule);
- c) selection of an appropriate investment model;
- d) geographical and administrative scope of the project;
- e) public consultation procedure before the implementation of the project, including the use of the existing infrastructure;
- f) public procurement procedure in projects, including the rule of technology neutrality;
- g) wholesale conditions and control of prices of access to networks built through the projects;
- h) clawback.

Structural rules concerning the transparency of implementation of projects and the Framework Programme in general, and all the necessary reports to the NCA and the European Commission are provided in Chapter 4.3.

2.1 Target Areas for the Implementation of the Framework Programme

This chapter contains basic rules and general guidelines of the procedure for the determination of areas in which, bearing in mind the state aid rules, it is justified to implement projects within the Framework Programme. The procedure consists of the definition of *white, grey and black* areas (or, in other words, of the determination of *colours* of areas or *mapping of colours of areas*).

In addition to the description of rules and guidelines in the procedure for the definition of colours of areas, the Framework Programme provides an initial list of areas depending on the basic broadband access at the level of Croatian settlements (Annex E).

2.1.1 Objective and purpose of colour definition

In accordance with the rules from the Guidelines, white areas do not have the appropriate network infrastructure and no operator is planning to build such an infrastructure within three years from the start of programme. Grey areas are those in which the network of one operator exists and were no other operator is planning to build another network in the period of three years. Black areas have at least two network infrastructures belonging to two different operators (or they will be built within the following three years). The use of state aid is justified in white areas, conditionally justified in grey areas while in black areas it is not justified in any case.

Colours for areas are determined in relation to the basic (traditional) broadband networks and NGA networks. In the context of the Framework Programme, the most important colours are those relating to NGA access, although basic colours also have importance, since basic white areas are defined in this manner (which are at the same time the NGA white areas). Furthermore, the degree of competitiveness of operators in basic grey areas (described on the basis of supported wholesale products) determines the minimum degree of competitiveness of operators that must be kept during the implementation of projects of construction of NGA networks in the same areas (which are usually white NGA areas in the same time).

During 2013, HAKOM started gathering data about the availability of the basic and NGA broadband access from all operators that are active on the electronic communications market in Croatia, and its intention was to update these data regularly every three months. The above-mentioned collection of data is available in the processed and structured form through a geoinformational application of the Overview of broadband coverage (hereinafter: *OBC application or just OBC*) [22]. This application allows checking the availability of broadband services in the target area of the project. This approach is in compliance with recommendations from the Guidelines, in the part in which active role of

NRA's in the definition of colours of areas in the projects of development of broadband infrastructure with state aid is encouraged (Article 42 and 78a). In any case, CA's are instructed to consult HAKOM before preparing projects and before launching a public procurement procedure, and to use the available data from OBC for the definition of colours of target areas or for their verification in relation to the initial list prepared in accordance with this Framework Programme.

On the basis of the general objective of optimization of the project preparation process and of the decreased scope of administrative work on the preparation of projects at the CA level, the Framework Programme prepared an initial list of colours of areas in relation to the basic access (Annex E), developed at the level of settlements as the lowest demographic populated areas. Settlements on the list are divided according to the administrative criterion of inclusion among cities and municipalities (LSUs), or counties. In terms of content, the initial list is based on data collected during the Study of Incentive Measures [3] and on the basis of data from the initial version of HAKOM's application OBC, which was available at the moment of completion of this document.

It must be pointed out that the overview of data on network infrastructure in the initial list of colours of areas was prepared at the level of whole settlement, while data collected by HAKOM in the OBC are structured at a lower address level, according to streets and house numbers, which permits greater precision in the definition of the colours of areas. The procedure for the definition of colours at address level will particularly have to be conducted in larger settlements (medium and big cities in Croatia) where colours will probably be heterogeneous, that is, larger cities may at the same time have areas with different colours. This may, among other things, be related to architecture of copper pair networks (a larger number of access nodes in the same settlements) and the availability of alternative access infrastructure (e.g. cable networks), which usually cover parts of cities with large apartment buildings. On the other hand, in rural areas, that is, in smaller settlements, the definition of colour may be unified in the entire settlements and for that purpose the structure of data from the initial list of colours of areas in the Framework Programmes is usually fully applicable.

Considering a longer period of implementation of the Framework Programme (until 2020) and the expected changes in colours of areas in the mentioned period, especially in the part on the NGA access, it will be necessary to conduct a procedure for the verification of accuracy of awarded colours of areas in relation to the initial list from the Framework Programme and HAKOM's available data (hereinafter the procedure for the verification of the colour of areas). This procedure in the first place includes the verification of operator's investment plans for the following three years. The Framework Programme envisages the conclusion of the verification programme after the public consultation process about the project (see Chapter 2.5.), according to which CA's have to, in accordance with rules and guidelines for the definition of colours of areas listed in Chapter 2.1, determine the scope of target areas in which it is justified to carry out state aid projects for the development of broadband infrastructure (Figure 2.1).

National Framework Programme for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure in Areas Lacking Sufficient Commercial Interest for Investments



Figure 2.1 – Overview of procedure of verification of colours of areas

2.1.2 Rules for definition of colours

Below is a definition of rules and general guidelines in the process of definition of colours of areas for the basic and NGA broadband access. Those rules have been applied in the development of the initial list of colours of areas as an Annex to the Framework Programme. The same rules need to be applied in the preparation of projects through the procedure of verification of the initial colours in the target area in relation to the available data from the OBC and the collected data about the investment plans of operators for the following three years in the target area. The operational course of the verification of colours of areas, which was envisaged to be concluded with public consultation on the project, has been described in detail in Chapter 2.5, while the focus in this Chapter has been placed on the rules for the definition of colours.

The definition of colours of areas in relation to basic broadband access is important in the context of the new Framework Programme for the following reasons:

- definition of basic white areas lacking adequate basic infrastructure of the PSTN network, including the copper pair network – this fact will indicate the impossibility to use the existing copper pair infrastructure for the implementation of the NGA broadband network in projects, that is, the cost-effectiveness of technological options based on wireless access, including the exceptional possibility for implementation of the basic broadband access instead of the NGA access in very small settlements;
- determination of basic grey areas with adequate competitiveness of market operators in spite of the existence of a single network infrastructure, which is why these areas are non-problematic grey areas (areas in which alternative operators have built collocations for access to local loops) – the level of the achieved competitiveness of operators through available wholesale products must be maintained during implementation of NGA broadband networks in the projects;
- definition of basic black areas with satisfactory (infrastructure) competition of operators, which must be kept in the implementation of NGA broadband

networks within the projects (of course if same areas are at the same time NGA white or problematic NGA grey areas).

Concerning availability of the basic broadband access and definition of colours of areas, it is necessary to define technologies that can be used to offer a technological and cost-effective broadband access for the end users under existing market conditions. In addition to the dominant ADSL technology which is related to HT's access copper network, basic broadband access may also be achieved by means of wireless UMTS/3G and WiMAX technologies, and cable access. While cable access, although available only in limited parts of the biggest Croatian cities, can be compared price-wise with the ADSL access at the retail level and is thus substitutable with ADSL services, UMTS/3G network retail services are more expensive than ADSL services in packages with more traffic⁸ which is why they cannot be regarded as substitutable services that may ensure broadband access. It must also be borne in mind that users cannot choose packages of UMTS/3G network access by speed, but the highest speed in practice depends on capacity of the base station and on the supported version of UMTS/HSPA technology in a certain part of the access network. In this manner the availability of UMTS/3G networks does not influence the definition of colours of areas in relation to the basic access. This approach follows from conclusions of HAKOM's broadband market analyses carried out in 2013, according to which broadband services via UMTS/3G networks are not regarded as substitute services for ADSL access [23]. It must be stressed that the increased usage of UMTS/3G network services and possible changes in tariffs on the related retail packages, during the implementation of the Framework Programme, might result that broadband services over UTMS/3G networks become substitutable with ADSL services. The same fact must be taken into account in the verification of colours of areas when projects are initiated, that is, during the review of the Framework Programme. In that process, relevant conclusions must be followed from the future analysis or changes in regulatory measures that will be adopted by HAKOM.

WiMAX technology has not achieved significant market penetration so far, and the number of users of broadband access over WiMAX network in Croatia is negligible [23]⁹. Taking into account the possible future significant market penetration of WiMAX technology and operators, CA's have the obligation to assess, in cooperation with NOP and HAKOM, whether broadband services provided over WiMAX technology in the target area of the project, in case of presence of WiMAX operators during verification of colours of areas, are competitive in terms of quality and price to other broadband technologies, in particular those in grey and black areas.

Except in terms of definition of colours for the basic access, the same applies to the possible future services that will be implemented through advanced versions of WiMAX

⁸ According to HAKOM's data from mid-2012, the majority of retail users of broadband access (56.4%) are using packages with unlimited access. Packages with unlimited access are not offered over UMTS/3G networks, while packages with large amounts of traffic (20 GB and more), are much more expensive compared to identical packages with ADSL and cable services.

⁹ In mid-2013, there was only one WiMAX operator active in Croatia, while several operators in the meantime terminated the provision of services over WiMAX technology and no longer use the allocated radiofrequency licences.

technologies (WiMAX2), that would satisfy conditions for NGA services and would be applicable in the context of the definition of colours in relation to the NGA access.

Previous instructions related to WiMAX technology are applicable to all other technologies of fixed wireless access that may be used by operators for the provision of broadband services in the future period of implementation of the Framework Programme.

2.1.2.1 Rules for the definition of basic access colours

As it was already previously mentioned, the definition of colours in relation to the basic access within the Framework Programme for NGA networks, has an exclusive functions of specification of characteristics of NGA projects in relation to the current situation of basic NGA access in white areas (which at the moment of definition of the Framework Programme cover the majority of population in Croatia). The rules of definition of basic grey and black areas in this document must be observed in this context.

Pursuant to the provisions of the Guidelines (Article 66-72), and taking into account the local situation in Croatia and needs of the Framework Programme, below is an overview of rules for the definition of colours compared to the basic broadband access (Table 2-1).

Colour of area /designation	Areas included	The smallest area in definition of colours (precision)
White / B1 _{osn}	 without broadband infrastructure that permits the minimum speed of 2 Mbit/s operators are not planning the construction of broadband infrastructure in the following three years areas with less than 50 inhabitants² 	 address (street and house number) settlement (in case address data are unavailable or unreliable) – colours of areas are determined depending on the availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement area
White / B2 _{osn}	 without broadband infrastructure that permits the minimum speed of 2 Mbit/s operators are not planning the construction of broadband infrastructure in the following three years all other settlements and parts of settlements with more than 50 inhabitants 	 - address (street and house number) - settlement (in case data at the level of the address are unavailable or unreliable, applicable only to settlements with less than 500 inhabitants³) – colour of areas is determined according to the availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement
Grey / S1 _{osn}	 HT provides broadband services at a minimum speed of 2 Mbit/s¹ no other operator is planning to construct the broadband network in the following three years no other operator uses unbundled local loops access 	 - address (street and house number) - settlement (in case data at the level of the address are unavailable or unreliable, applicable only to settlements with less than 500 inhabitants³) – colour of areas is determined according to availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement

Table 2-1 – Rules for the definition of basic access colours

National Framework Programme for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure in Areas Lacking Sufficient Commercial Interest for Investments

Colour of area /designation	Areas included	The smallest area in definition of colours (precision)
Grey / S2 _{osn}	 HT provides broadband services at a minimum speed of 2 Mbit/s¹ no other operator is planning to construct the broadband network in the following three years at least one other operator uses unbundled local loops access 	 address (street and house number) settlement (in case data at the level of the address are unavailable or unreliable, applicable only to settlements with less than 500 inhabitants³) – colour of areas is determined according to availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement
Black / C _{osn}	 besides HT, at least one additional operator (with its own infrastructure) provides services at a minimum speed of 2 Mbit/s or the same services will be provided in the following three years 	 address (street and house number) settlement (in case data at the level of the address are unavailable or unreliable, applicable only to settlements with less than 500 inhabitants³) – colour of areas is determined according to availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement

¹ Currently in practice only ADSL services of HT, as a network operator, correspond to needs of a wide circle of end users in areas with basic copper pair network. Services of operators with wireless technologies (UMTS/3G) at this time are not competitive with HT's ADSL services. In case of future changes in terms of competitiveness of UMTS/3G and other wireless broadband technologies, areas in which HT's ADSL services are available and are covered with wireless broadband access supporting the minimum speed of 2 Mbit/s, might be marked as black – C_{osn}).

² The threshold of 50 inhabitants per settlement, which influences the categorization of white areas into $B1_{osn}$ group, determines the upper size of settlements in which it can be, on the basis of framework budgets, expected that the implementation of NGA networks within the Framework Programme will not be cost-effective, and the implementation of the advanced basic access will be exceptionally allowed. If CA's consider that the implementation of NGA networks is not rational in certain settlements with more than 50 inhabitants, those settlements may be classified under $B1_{osn}$, and the economic unviability has to be elaborated in detail by CA's (e.g. lack of basic copper pair infrastructure, geographical and traffic isolation of a settlement, low demand prospects in a settlement). ³ The threshold of 500 inhabitants per settlement has been determined on the basis of an assumption that data at the address level will be available for all settlements with more than 500 inhabitants. In case that such data will not be available or sufficiently reliable in settlements with more than 500 inhabitants CA's will have to elaborate how they defined the colour of the settlement.

The division of basic white areas in two groups in primarily related to the criterion of the number of inhabitants, where small areas with less than 50 inhabitants have been placed in the group B1_{osn}, while all other basic white areas have been classified under group B2_{osn}. This kind of division is based on the need for the optimization of costs of implementation of broadband infrastructure in very small settlements within the Framework Programme, that is, to avoid the implementation of economically demanding solutions that would not correspond to the local situation and the potential for demand in the same settlements. In that sense, it is exceptionally permitted by the Framework Programme to implement broadband infrastructure that is not necessarily based on NGA technologies in B1_{osn} areas, but such implementation must ensure basic broadband access at a minimum download speed of 10 Mbit/s. In that sense in areas $B1_{osn}$ it would be possible to implement broadband networks with UMTS/3G or ADSL technologies that require lower investment costs, in particular taking into account the possibility for the upgrade of the existing (inadequate) basic infrastructure related to the above-mentioned technologies (e.g. antennae poles in the target area supporting only 2G access that may be upgraded with UMTS/3G equipment; or the existing access nodes in copper pair network, which, with the necessary upgrades, may be equipped for support to the ADSL access). In addition to the threshold size of 50 inhabitants per settlement, the classification into group $B1_{osn}$ at the moment of verification of colours of areas, that is, prior to the implementation of the project, depends on the following conditions that must be satisfied by the CAs:

- In the preparatory stage of project development (through the feasibility study, and later through the Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan – BIDP – see Chapters 4.1.1 and 4.1.2), CA must, on the basis of the analysis of costs of implementation of individual technologies in the target are, prove that implementation costs for the basic broadband access at the minimum speed of 10 Mbit/s are several times lower compared to costs of implementation of technologies allowing NGA access;
- the potential for demand for broadband services is exceptionally low, due to restricting factors such as a small number of households or a lack of business or public users, and unfavourable demographic infrastructure of population, which may also be demonstrated by analyses carried out by the CA in the preparatory stage of the project (also through the feasibility study and/or draft BIDP);
- where CA believes that some settlements in the target geographical coverage of the project, which have more than 50 inhabitants, must also be defined as B1_{osn} areas, these settlements must, as a rule, have distinguished geodemographic characteristics (e.g. geographical isolation or unfavourable population structure), with the lack of copper pair access infrastructure and it must also be proven for these areas that the implementation of NGA technologies is not cost-effective and that it has a low potential for demand.

The smallest spatial area when determining the colour should refer to the address level (street and house numbers) since this kind of approach provides the most precise results in the determination of colours of target areas. However, taking into account the possible unavailability or unreliability of data at the address level that are available in HAKOM's OBC (on the basis of data collected by HAKOM from the operators), which can be a case in smaller settlements (with less than 500 inhabitants), the details of spatial coverage in case of such small settlements may be reduced to the level of the entire settlement. In that case, colours should be determined on the basis of criteria applicable to the major part of the settlement. If data at the address level are not available or the CA believes that are not reliable enough for settlements, and the CA must explain the procedure used to determined at the colour of the entire settlement.

2.1.2.2 Rules for the definition of NGA colours

NGA colours of areas, in addition to colours for basic access, represent parallel groups of data for the same areas.

Table 2-2 presents an overview of rules for the definition of NGA colours.

Colour of areas /designation	Areas included	The smallest area in definition of colours (precision)
White / B _{nga}	 no NGA broadband networks private operators are not planning to build NGA broadband networks in the next three years 	 address (street and house number) part of settlement (in case data at the level of the address are unavailable or inaccessible, applicable only to settlements with less than 500 inhabitants³) – colour of areas is established according to availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement
Grey / S1 _{nga}	 with one NGA network no other operators is planning to build NGA network in the next three years unsatisfactory conditions of supply of NGA services (quality, price, competitiveness of operators) – <i>problematic NGA grey area</i>¹ 	 address (street and house number) part of settlement (in case data at the level of the address are unavailable or inaccessible, applicable only to settlement with less than 500 inhabitants³) – colour of areas is established according to availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement
Grey / S2 _{nga}	 with one NGA network no other operators is planning to build NGA network in the next three years satisfactory conditions of supply of NGA services (quality, price, competitiveness of operators) –) – non-problematic NGA grey area¹ 	 address (street and house number) part of settlement (in case data at the level of the address are unavailable or inaccessible, applicable only to settlement with less than 500 inhabitants³) – colour of areas is established according to availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement
Grey / C _{onga}	 with at least two NGA networks or at least two NGA networks will be built in the next three years finition of the conditions of the supply of NGA services in grey areas a 	address (street and house number) - part of settlement (in case data at the level of the address are unavailable or inaccessible, applicable only to settlement with less than 500 inhabitants ³) – colour of areas is established according to availability of infrastructure for the majority of the settlement

areas, have been explained in detail in the text of the document.

² The threshold of 500 inhabitants per settlement has been determined on the basis of an assumption that data at the address level will be available for all settlements with more than 500 inhabitants. In case that such data will not be available or sufficiently reliable in settlements with more than 500 inhabitants CA's will have to elaborate how they defined the colour of the settlement.

White NGA areas - B_{nga}, as areas without NGA networks or any plans for their development would, during the implementation of this Framework Programme, comprise up to 70% of Croatian population. This is due to the fact that investments into NGA infrastructure and networks under normal market conditions are not profitable [3], [20].

Grey NGA areas are divided into two groups. Group S1_{nga} covers areas with one NGA network (and operators are not planning to build at least one more network in the following three years), and where the conditions for the supply of NGA services are not satisfactory, which is why S1_{nga} areas are placed among problematic grey areas. On the other hand, in S2_{nga} areas, in which there is also one NGA network and operators are not planning to build at least one more network in the next three years, conditions for supply of NGA services on the market are satisfactory and these NGA grey areas are not problematic, that is, the use of state aid for the development of another NGA network is not justified. Problematic NGA grey areas have been introduced into the Framework Programme in order to take account of possible future cases of unsatisfactory supply of NGA services for the end users (in spite of the fact that the NGA network was built by a private operator), whereby, in accordance with Guidelines rules (in particular Article 70), the application of state aid in NGA grey areas would be justified. The criteria for the definition of an unsatisfactory offer of NGA services are explained below.

CAs are obliged to apply the following criteria for the determination of problematic NGA areas as part of the preparation of projects and verification of colours of areas, that is, of a public consultation that will precede the launching of projects in the target areas:

- retail services offered over the NGA network cannot be compared in terms of scope, quality or prices with equivalent services in areas in which such services are offered under market conditions (S2_{nga} and C_{nga} areas), if such cases exist in Croatia and the comparison is possible;
- retail services offered over NGA networks do not correspond to needs of end users in terms of their scope, quality and prices, whereby needs of all categories of users should be determined (private, business and public) – end user needs, in this case, have to be investigated by means of appropriate surveys during the preparation of projects (e.g. in the feasibility study);
- usage (penetration) of NGA services among end users in the target area is significantly smaller compared to the national average;
- other operators do not offer their services over the NGA network, or their share in the retail market on the target area of the project is significantly smaller compared to the national average for NGA services – in particular if the same area of the project belongs to groups S2_{osn} or C_{osn} compared to the basic access, if the share of other operators on the retail market of NGA services is significantly smaller compared to such share on the retail market of basic broadband services;
- concerning the presence of other operators on the target area of the project, the conditions of wholesale access to the existing NGA network prohibit efficient access at the level of passive infrastructure (e.g. unbundled access to local subloops or loops for FTTH networks);
- existing regulatory measures and all other measures under competition legislation aimed at the NGA network operator have not achieved the satisfactory effect on the market in view of all of the above-mentioned criteria;

 total entry barriers prevent other operators from entering the market and offering NGA services, which may include cases of inability of access to or lack of capacity in the basic infrastructure (e.g. cable ducts), whose capacity was previously used by the NGA network operator for the development of their NGA network in the target area of the project.

If the application of previously mentioned criteria indicates a market failure in a grey NGA area, that area may be characterized as problematic $S1_{nga}$, which justifies the implementation of the project of building an additional NGA network with state aid support. In that process, the final approval for the definition of a NGA grey area as a $S1_{nga}$ is given by the CAFP, on the basis of CA's analysis which must cover the previously mentioned criteria and must be contained in the BIDP. When adopting such a decision, CAFP may consult with HAKOM and/or the NCA. CAFP's approval will be granted as part of the approval of the entire BIDP after the completion of the public consultation (see Chapter 2.5.1 and 4.1.3).

Grey NGAs in which market failure, that is, the unsatisfactory supply of NGA services, cannot be proven by the application of the previously mentioned criteria, must be automatically classified as non-problematic $S2_{nga}$, in which the application of state aid for the development of an additional NGA network is not justified. The same applies to cases in which the CAFP, on the basis of CAs' analysis, did not approve the designation of certain NGA grey areas as problematic NGA grey areas.

Black NGA areas (C_{nga}) comprise all areas with at least two NGA networks or they will, in accordance with operators' plans, be built in the following three years. It must be mentioned that NGA networks must belong to different operators. In black NGA areas, the use of state aid, that is, the building of an additional NGA network, is not justified.

Concerning the smallest spatial area for the determination of the NGA colour of areas, all guidelines applicable to the definition of colours in relation to basic access (see chapter 2.1.2.1) are also valid. Furthermore, in the context of NGA grey areas and definition of an area as a problematic $S1_{nga}$ area, this procedure should be carried out at a detailed address level, since problematic grey areas often can correspond to restricted smaller areas of settlements or refer to certain groups of users (e.g. private users in the part of a settlement where, due to different circumstances, there are no conditions for wholesale access at the level of passive infrastructure, because of which other operators do not offer NGA services for the mentioned users; or, for example, for business and public users in business zones or administrative centres of towns, whose needs for (more demanding) NGA services have not been justified by means of the existing NGA network, in terms of quality and in terms of prices of services)¹⁰.

2.1.3 State aid for projects with ultra-fast NGA access

Pursuant to OBC rules (Article 82-85), the Framework Programme envisages cases in which CAs will propose the implementation of networks that support ultra-fast NGA access

¹⁰ Usual name for this cases of target areas situated within larger nonproblematic areas (grey or black) is *gap filling*.

(speed above 100 Mbit/s). In that case, considering the previously mentioned rules for the definition of NGA colours and the related justification and application of state aid in such areas, only $S2_{nga}$ and C_{nga} areas are relevant as areas with one or more NGA networks and a satisfactory supply of services, in which the aim of the project is to implement an additional network to exclusively support ultra-fast NGA access. In other groups of NGA areas (B_{nga} i $S1_{nga}$), the implementation of networks supporting ultra-fast NGA access is justified by mere justification of the building of the NGA network with state aid.

Below is a definition of justification criteria for the building of NGA networks that support ultra-fast access in the existing $S2_{nga}$ and C_{nga} areas. All of the above criteria must be cumulatively met to justify the granting of state aid for this purpose:

- in the existing or future NGA networks, the building of which is planned for the next three years, optical fibres will not be placed to end users' facilities;
- situation on the market will not aim towards a competitive supply of ultra-fast NGA services in the next three years, which must be proved by operators' investment plans for the market, which have been collected in the public consultation process proceeding the implementation of the project;
- there is a demand for ultra-fast NGA services, which may also be illustrated through the results of appropriate surveys conducted among users or may result from expected needs in the segment of public users due to the introduction of advanced e-services.

Furthermore, if the above-mentioned criteria are fulfilled, ultra-fast networks developed in the Framework Programme project, must satisfy the following criteria:

- in the technological sense of offered services, the developed ultra-fast NGA network must represent a step change in relation to features of the existing NGA networks in the target area of the project (see Chapter 2.2);
- business model of the ultra-fast NGA network built must be exclusively be based on the wholesale model, that is, the network must be based on the open architecture principle;
- building of the ultra-fast NGA network would not significantly disturb the existing market situation or jeopardize business plans of operators who already invested in the NGA networks in the same territory; in relation to the share of users that will migrate from the existing networks due to the construction of the new ultra-fast NGA network or changes in the segment of retail prices of NGA services; that is, in relation to all parameters that may be used to reduce the existing economic indicators of the return on investment of operators who invested into the existing NGA networks.

Concerning the size of target areas for the implementation of ultra-fast NGA networks, and on the basis of the previously mentioned criteria, it is more likely that same areas will cover limited parts of settlements in which certain groups of users who need ultra-fast NGA connections are located (e.g. public institutions or business zones with a high concentration of business entities).

The approval for the implementation of development projects for ultra-fast networks under the Framework Programme in areas $S2_{nga}$ and C_{nga} is exclusively related to the justification of the previously mentioned criteria, and this approval is officially granted by the CAFP on the basis of preliminary checks and approval of the BIDP during preparatory stages of the project, that is, after completion of public consultation (see Chapters 2.5.1 and 4.1.3). Moreover, similar to the confirmation of problematic grey NGA areas ($S1_{nga}$), when determining the justification of state aid in $S2_{nga}$ and C_{nga} areas, CAFP may, where necessary, consult HAKOM and/or NCA.

2.2 Target level of supported broadband access (step change)

Chapter 2.1 covers rules on the definition of colours of areas, which are a starting point for the definition of areas of coverage of the project in which state aid is justified. Furthermore, colour of areas also contributes to the minimum level of features of broadband access that must be supported in the project. In that sense, the features of broadband access refer to the minimum supported access speed and minimum supported wholesale conditions and the applied business model so that the project may result in step change compared to the existing state of infrastructure and available services and to the planned investments of operators in the following three years (Article 51 of the Guidelines).

Table 2-3 provides an overview of set minimum levels of broadband access that must be fulfilled in projects by groups of areas in relation to certain combinations of colours and the basic NGA access (designations I-V). The mentioned minimum speed of broadband access in the Table refer to downstream or downlink speed. The Framework Programme does not lay down the minimum supported upstream or uplink speed, leaving it to the CAs to define that speed where necessary due to the needs of end users and services (e.g. business or public users).

In addition to the framework description in the table below wholesale access conditions are explained in more detail In Chapter 2.6.

Group of Areas I

In NGA white areas that belong to group $B1_{osn}$ (as a rule settlements with less than 50 inhabitants) the implementation of the basic broadband access at speed of 10 Mbit/s is exceptionally permitted. This allows for a more cost-efficient approach to the building of networks in areas where the building of NGA access networks with limited potential of end users would result in disproportionally high investment costs and, where, for the most part, there is no basic copper pair infrastructure. In this group of areas, due to a lack of interest of other operators for network access, wholesale access must be supported primarily at the level of active network layer (see Chapter 2.6.1).

Group of areas	Designation of area (NGA access)	Designation of area (basic access)	Minimum broadband speed ¹	Other conditions (infrastructural, wholesale, business model)
I	B _{nga}	B1 _{osn}	10 Mbit/s	-
Ш	B _{nga}	B2 _{osn} , S1 _{osn}	30 Mbit/s	-
111	B _{nga}	S2 _{osn} , C _{osn}	30 Mbit/s	access to passive infrastructure ² , wholesale business model (only for investments in models B and C) ^{4, 5}
IV	S1 _{nga}	Not relevant	30 Mbit/s	FTTH network, access to passive infrastructure ² , wholesale business model ⁵
V ³	S2 _{nga} , C _{nga}	Not relevant	100 Mbit/s	FTTH network, access to passive infrastructure ² , wholesale business model ⁵

Table 2-3 – Minimum d	charactoristics of	f hroadhand a	iccoss in nroio	rts in relation t	o colours of areas
		bioaubana a	iccess in projec	cus, in relation t	

¹ Refers to minimum downstream or downlink speed.

² Access to passive infrastructure covers access to unbundled local (sub)loops and access to cable ducts, poles, dark fibre and collocation facilities, including street cabinets.

³ Implementation of state aid projects in this group of areas (S2_{nga} and C_{nga}) is allowed only exceptionally if criteria in Chapter 2.1.3

have been fulfilled; in all other cases the use of state aid in this areas is not justified.

⁴ See following Chapter 2.3 for a detailed explanation of investment models.

 $^{\scriptscriptstyle 5}$ Exception from wholesale business model is possible only for public users.

Group of Areas II

This group includes NGA white areas that belong to basic groups $B2_{osn}$ (white settlements with more than 50 inhabitants) and $S1_{osn}$ (settlements in which, in addition to ADSL services of HT, there are no other ADSL services offered by alternative operators by means of unbundled access to local loops). In projects in group II NGA access must be implemented (minimum speed of 30 Mbit/s), since this ensures a significant progress compared to the existing situation in relation to the quality of available services while on the other hand, it is obvious that in order to ensure NGA access, significant investments will be made into broadband network since the NGA level of services may not be ensured over the existing ADSL infrastructure.

Furthermore, in case of group II, like in group I, there are no special conditions in terms of wholesale access or a business model. Since in the group II other operators do not use access to unbundled local loops (in $S1_{osn}$ areas), it is clear that there will be no interest for such access in NGA networks, that is, it is possible to achieve a significant progress in state aid projects only with operator's investments into NGA networks and by ensuring wholesale access points only on the active network layer (see also chapter 2.6.1. for a more detailed overview).

Nevertheless, in case of implementation of FTTH solutions in the group II, it is necessary to take into account the justification of the provisions on open access to FTTH networks related to the obligations of access to the passive network infrastructure in [18].

Group of Areas III

In white NGA areas, which are at the same time S2_{osn} or C_{osn} in relation to the basic access (other operators realize access to unbundled local loops or there are at least two basic networks), under projects within the framework Programme it is necessary to ensure broadband access of minimum speed of 30 Mbit/s while maintaining or improving the achieved level of competitiveness of operators on the market, which means ensuring physical access to the newly built NGA infrastructure. Physical access to NGA infrastructure comprises, depending on the implemented technologies, access to unbundled local (sub)loops, access to cable ducts and poles, and access to dark fibre.

Group of Areas IV

In S1_{nga} areas there is or there will be in the following three years a single NGA network which may not ensure satisfactory conditions for the provision of NGA services (due to high retail prices, poorer quality of provided services of lack of competitiveness of the operator, due to no-existence of adequate wholesale points of access to such NGA network). Because of that, and on the basis of a detailed analysis in the procedure of definition and verification of colours of areas, it is justified to implement an additional NGA network in this group. In order for such a project to ensure a step change compared to the existing situation, the new NGA network must be based on FTTH technologies (fibre to home) with a business model of an open network in which the FTTH operator would provide only wholesale access services for other operators who would be providers of retail services to end users. Only this kind of business model may prevent a case in which an operator, who is a direct beneficiary of aid, could achieve a dominant position on the market (through vertical integration of wholesale and retail services), which would not represent a difference compare to the existing situation. Furthermore, technologies based on FTTH network architecture support a large number of wholesale access points, including in the segment of physical access to infrastructure, by which the requested business model can be additionally supported.

Group of Areas V

The implementation of projects in areas of group V (NGA non-problematic grey – $S2_{nga}$ and NGA black areas – C_{nga}), is exclusively related to the need for implementation of ultra-fast access (over 100 Mbit/s), where, in order for the project to be justified, it is necessary to apply all the preconditions previously described in Chapter 2.1.3, which also includes the implementation of FTTH open networks, where operator, that is the direct beneficiary of aid, operates the network in accordance with a wholesale business model.

2.3 Selection of investment models

This Chapter provides a description of three basic groups of investment models whose implementation is envisaged under projects of the Framework Programme. It must be stressed that the above-mentioned descriptions in the first place serve to give information and advice and CAs can freely choose an investment model for an individual project where
only some aspects of application of certain investment models represent structural rules of a Framework Programme, which will be pointed out in the text below.

2.3.1 Model A – private DBO model

In the investment model A, a private operator is responsible for design, building and operation of the network (*design, build, operate* – DBO) and he is the permanent owner of the developed network. The expression *network design* refers to a procedure of developing detailed technical specifications for building the network in accordance with all the relevant regulations, on the basis of general specifications prepared by CAs, and which include at least the requested level of broadband access which must be ensured and geographical coverage of the area, that is, output of the colour definition procedure.

Investment model A should be chosen in cases in which CAs do not have the possibility and/or sufficient knowledge and capacity for the implementation of the necessary activities of design, building and maintenance of the network, and, from the point of view of investment costs and necessary amount of aid, it is more rational to rely on knowledge and experience and the existing network infrastructure of private operators. It is also necessary that the advantage provided by this investment model to a single private operator does not distort competition between operators on the electronic communications market, which must be ensured through relevant wholesale network access points (see Chapter 2.6.1).

Investment model A will be applicable in groups of areas I and II, which will mostly cover rural areas with smaller local administration units.

2.3.2 Model B – public DBO model

Model B refers to an investment model where, as opposed to model A, public bodies are responsible for the design, building and operation of the network (public DBO model) and the developed network will permanently remain in public ownership.

Model B is particularly appropriate for building new FTTH networks, including the building of cable ducts infrastructure and/or poles for optical cables (in which case the latter may be used as the existing infrastructure if available to CAs and if they have sufficient free capacity).

Although public authorities are, as CAs, responsible for all basic units of implementation of the project in accordance with model B, in some activities specialized private companies may be engaged (due to insufficient administrative capacity and/or expert knowledge in public bodies, which is possible in the activities of network design and building). Furthermore, private companies may be engaged for network maintenance and operation in model B, but it must be ensured that private companies are not entitled to collect fees from end users (since such access would have characteristics of PPP or a concession). If it is necessary to employ private companies for activities in model B, CAs must comply with the relevant public procurement regulations (see also Chapter 2.7).

Concerning the need to ensure the competitiveness of all market operators within this investment model, an operator who operates the public network in model B must operate

exclusively on the basis of a wholesale business model and offer network access services to all interested operators under equal conditions. This is a structural rule of the Framework Programme for the implementation of model B. Therefore, network operator may not provide services to end users at the retail market. A public network operator may, as an exception, provide services to end users, if they are among public users, that is, if they are bodies and institutions of LSUs, RSU or branches of bodies or institutions under the competence of the state since in those cases service provision represents public interest and may be, among other things, one of the reasons for the implementation of the project.

Public authorities, including public companies owned by LSU, JRS or the state, if they bear operational responsibility for the design, building, operation and/or maintenance of the network in model B, all of the above-mentioned activities around broadband networks must have separate accounting from all other activities under the responsibility of public bodies. Business activities concerning broadband networks cannot spread out to other commercially viable areas outside the spatial scope of the project. Furthermore, all business activities concerning the building, management and/or maintenance of the network in model B may not incur profit to public bodies or public companies, that is, all revenues may not exceed the cost of network operation and maintenance. The reason is to achieve financial transparency in terms of cost of state aid in cases when direct beneficiaries of aid are public authorities or state-owned companies.

The above-mentioned obligations of accounting separation and scope of revenue, in cases when network is operated by public companies, also represent structural rules of the Framework Programme for investment model B.

In the first place in relation to requirements imposed on CAs, and then considering the fact that in larger settlements, that is, in suburban and urban models, there are usually more operators present as providers of services to end users, investment model B is particularly appropriate to be used in mid-sized and larger cities, which will in practice correspond to groups of areas III, IV and V.

2.3.3 Investment model C – public-private partnership

Public private partnership (PPP), as an investment model, in general combines individual advantages of investment models A and B. In the context of projects for the building of broadband access infrastructure, a private partner in model PPP usually takes the responsibility for design, building, operation and management of the network, and in practice also partially finances network building (the remaining part of network financing is ensured by a public partner, fully or partially, by state aid). The built network, after the expiry of the PPP contract, and, at the latest after up to 40 years, is returned and is owned by the public. This keeping of the network in public ownership represents an advantage compared to investment model A, and the basic advantages in relation to model B include smaller investment costs (due to participation of a private partner) and the need for smaller operational capacity of CAs included in network design, operation and maintenance, since those parts are usually entrusted to the private partner

The previously mentioned advantages of the PPP model are general and they need to be verified for each individual case in further economic analyses, that is, for each envisaged project in a target area. In the first place it is necessary to check whether, in the long run, costs related to the implementation of the project on the basis of PPP model are lower than costs of project implementation on the basis of model B. Such analysis includes a public service comparator (PSC), as a name for a detailed analysis for verification of application of model PPP compared to the usual public model for building and maintenance

The PPP model, in the same way as the B model, can be applied in groups of areas III, IV and V for the building of new FTTH network infrastructure.

Like in model B, obligations concerning network openness and exclusion from retail market, also apply to model C for the operator – private partner in the PPP project who manages the network since this is the basic precondition for ensuring market competitiveness, that is, the objective is to avoid the case of vertical integration in which a private partner in the PPP would, at the same time, be the provider of services at the retail market. The mentioned obligations represent a structural rule of the Framework Programme for the application of model C.

When applying model C, CAs must comply with all the relevant rules concerning PPP in Croatia, including the PPP Act [9] and the Regulation on the implementation of publicprivate partnership projects [24]. Those regulations, among other things, include the description of all procedures related to the development of proposals for PPP projects (including the PSC budget), the approval of the PPP project by the Agency for Public Private Partnership (APPP), selection of private partners, conclusion of PPP contracts and further reports on the implementation of PPP projects. This Framework Programme does not lay down any detailed provisions on the type of PPP for building of broadband infrastructure but CAs may adjust PPP models in accordance with needs of the project and local circumstances.

2.3.4 Other investment models

The Framework Model does not preclude the application of other investment models in projects in addition to above-mentioned A, B and C models. In that sense, all projects in which other investment models are planned, will also be analysed through preparatory stages and final approval of the BIDP by the CAFP and all relevant structural rules will be defined depending on the planned investment model (in the first place the obligation to apply the wholesale business model, the application of public procurement to the selection of operators of a private partner in a construction project, network operation and/or management, obligation to apply the clawback procedure and the application of the relevant legislation on PPP domain and/or concessions).

2.4 Optimum spatial coverage of the project

In addition to definition of colours of areas and selection of the investment model, it is also necessary to define the optimum spatial coverage of the project. Spatial coverage of the project should in practice be linked to the administrative classification to local selfgovernment units (LSU) as competent authorities (CAs). Since Croatia has an exceptionally high number of LSUs (556), the majority of which, especially in NGA white areas, cannot be sustainable in the economic and project sense (because of the number of potential users, and the size of telecommunications network in the LSU territory), projects should comprise several neighbouring smaller LSUs.

Bearing in mind the need to establish sustainable projects that will serve to ensure preconditions for successful implementation of the framework programme and the achievement of the set objectives, the criteria for the definition of the optimal spatial coverage of the project are described below (these criteria also serve as recommendations for CAs and do not represent structural rules of the Framework Programme):

- Administrative integrity the project has to cover the entire territory of an individual LSU since in this manner the spatial coverage coincides with organizational aspects of the projects, that is, with the need to have LSUs as competent authorities for broadband development projects, since it is expected that they will be familiar with the situation and needs in the territory covered by an individual LSU. Furthermore, in the context of co-financing from the EU funds, it is necessary to elaborate in detail on the objectives of the project during preparation and application of the project, which is also linked to local strategic planes and usually supported by an analysis of the relevant statistical data at the level of LSUs. In larger LSUs (medium and big cities with more than 20 000 inhabitants), the criterion of administrative integrity may be more flexibly applied and, due to the different state of broadband infrastructure (e.g. parts of LSU areas have been designated as B_{nga}, and other parts as S1_{nga}) and the need for the implementation of projects under different investment models, the target spatial coverage may be divided into several subprojects.
- Number of potential users in the project it is recommended that individual project comprise 10.000 potential users, which in practice corresponds to 25.000 inhabitants in a target area of the project. This approach will allow for the optimization of the project in relation to:
 - necessary amount of state aid in smaller projects necessary unit amount of aid per potential user would be disproportionally high, lacking the effects of the economies of scale;
 - achievement of a satisfactory interest of operators for the participation in project and thus of the competitiveness of the operator selection process (applies to investment models A and C) – in smaller projects due to a potentially small number of users, operators may show less interest for participation and thus decrease the competitiveness of the operator selection process;

 maximum implementation time for the project, that is, for the completion of building of broadband infrastructure and the beginning of the provision of services, since it would be desirable to complete the construction within 2 years.

It must be stressed that, in case of a significant increase of spatial coverage and potential number of users above the threshold, large market operators, usually referred to as SMP operators, would have additional advantage in the project (due to the effects of the economies of scale and scope). This would result in the discrimination of smaller operators in the competitive operator selection process in the investment models A and C, and in the long run, it might significantly distort overall market competition.

 Geographical integrity – in addition to the previously mentioned criteria of administrative integrity and the number of potential users, in the definition of the spatial coverage of the project it must be taken into account that the project has to cover a connected and rounded geographical area (e.g. several neighbouring LSUs in the same county, several neighbouring LSUs gravitating towards the same regional centre, more LSUs on the same island).

Rules for the determination of all potential users in the project are described below (Chapter 2.4.1) as well as for the determination of a location demarcation point according to the aggregate network (Chapter 2.4.2.). Both rules are structural rules of the Framework Programme that must be complied with by all CAs in the definition of the spatial coverage of projects.

2.4.1 Definition of all potential users in the project

The definition of the spatial coverage of the project should include the obligation of network coverage on all locations of potential users, both private and business and public. Any other approach, that would, for example, include the obligation to achieve a certain percentage of coverage of users (e.g. 90%), would in the end result in a situation where a part of users (usually those with highest unit costs for network building) would not be covered, which means that objectives of this Framework Programme or general strategic objectives at the national level and at the EU level would not be fulfilled. Consequently, the criterion of percentage coverage may not be used as one of the criteria in the public tender for the selection of a private partner (in models A and C); and through model B, CAs must ensure complete coverage of all potential users. CAs must also define all potential users (private households, business entities, public users) and their geographical locations during the preparation of the project. A precise definition of all potential users is another important starting point for the calculation of project implementation costs and for ensuring transparent conditions for the selection of private operators in investment models A and C.

2.4.2 Definition of a demarcation point towards the aggregation network

In compliance with availability of capacity and location of aggregation network nodes, and in connection with the dynamics of implementation of state aid programmes for the building of aggregation networks (see Chapter 1.4.1), in the process of definition of the scope of the project it is necessary to also determine the location of the demarcation points between the access and aggregation network, that is, the first node of the aggregation network to which traffic from the access network may be aggregated. This is necessary to precisely define the geographical coverage of access points for the building of the access network, which in models A and C means that it is necessary to ensure transparency of the public procurement procedure for the selection of a private operator in a project (see Chapter 2.7). Depending on the topology of the aggregation network and the target geographical coverage of the project, it is possible to define more than one demarcation point for each individual project. In order to ensure transparency of the demarcation point definition procedure, the location of this point must be verified through public consultation procedure (see Chapter 2.5). In the definition of demarcation points, CAs may, where necessary, consult the CAFP.

2.5 Public consultation

The objective of the public consultation procedure is to collect opinions from all interested parties (in the first place from operators and end users of services), concerning the project of subsidised broadband infrastructure building. Furthermore, the public consultation process is also used to verify the initially defined colours of areas on the basis of objections from operators concerning the situation with their existing network infrastructure and future investment plans. Public consultation is carried out by CAs before the implementation of each project, and it is obligatory for all projects in the Framework Programme pursuant to the provisions of the Guidelines laying down the mitigation of possible negative effects of project implementation on the market (Articles 64 and 78b)).

Public consultation must be initiated when the project description (contained in the official document of the draft Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan, see chapter 4.1.2) is prepared by the CA. Public consultation, that is, a period during which objections from all interested parties are accepted, may not be shorter than 30 days. Objections received during the public consultations must be taken into account in the development of the final version of Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan, that is, in the adoption of the decision on the start of the project (in particular in relation to the situation of the existing infrastructure and operators investment plans, that is, verification of the colours of areas). In order to avoid the situation where too much time would pass between the public consultation and the beginning of project implementation, when the outcome of public consultation had lost its purpose (in particular in the segment of investment plans of operators), CAs must adopt their decision on the implementation (only in case of model C (PPP), the deadline may be 120 days at the most from the moment of the opening of public

consultation, because it is necessary to obtain an additional approval by the Agency for Public and Private Partnership). The decision on the beginning of implementation of the project must coincide with the beginning of the public procurement procedure for the selection of a private partner, that is, works and services on the project (depending on the applied investment model)¹¹. On the contrary, the public consultation procedure must be repeated, in particular in the sense of supplementing the information about investment plans of operators, that is, the verification of colours of areas.

The decision on the opening of public consultation for an individual project must be published on CA's website and at the national level on CAFP's website¹², so that information on public consultation and project can be available to a wide circle of interested participants (in the first place to all operators as potential partners in projects).

CAs must include in their public consultation all relevant aspects of the planned project, including specific project objectives in terms of geographical coverage, the supported level of services, the selected investment model and available sources of finance, and a special emphasis should be placed on the following aspects of the project:

- defined colours in the target area of the project in relation to the basic and NGA access, where operators must notify CAs about investment plans for the following three years so that the colours may, where necessary, be modified and finally verified;
- envisaged structure and level of prices of retail packages of services that must be offered to end users;
- envisaged wholesale conditions for access to network infrastructure built in the project;
- envisaged criteria for public procurement for the selection of private operator in investment models A and C;
- possibility to use the existing infrastructure in the project where operators need to notify CAs of the availability and conditions of access to infrastructure.

The above-mentioned aspects of the project in the context of public consultation procedure are described in more detail in the following text.

2.5.1 Verification of the colours and the target area for the implementation of the project

It is expected that CAs will, during the preparation of project, define the colours in the target coverage area of the project, taking into account the basic and NGA broadband

¹¹ In other words, the decision on the beginning of implementation of the project is not linked to any formal decision of bodies of CAs connected to the project itself (e.g. acceptance of the final version of the Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan), but only for the beginning of the public procurement procedure.

¹² Web-sites ensure the highest level of transparency of information about the project and about public consultation. Where required by official regulations, relevant decisions on the opening of public consultation will have to be published in (printed) official journals at the local or county level.

access. The procedure for the definition of colours must be based on an initial list of colours of areas attached to the Framework Programme and on the data available in HAKOM's OBC.

In the public consultation procedure, defined colours of areas, that is, target areas of project coverage, must be verified by means of answers and objections of operators. On the basis of that, after the completion of public consultation, a final list of colours of areas is created, that is, areas are defined in which it is justified to carry out the project of construction of broadband infrastructure with state aid. In relation to the initially defined colours of areas, the final list of colours must be corrected in the following cases:

- if an operator during public consultation points to the availability of its own broadband services (and this availability has not been, for any reason, listed in the initial list in the Framework Programme or in HAKOM's OBC), this will result in the change of colour of a certain areas compared to the initially defined colours; where that operator has to provide services to end users under satisfactory conditions (see chapter 2.1.2.1 for a satisfactory level of services of basic access and chapter 2.1.2.2 for services of NGA access);
- if an individual operator announces during public consultation that it will invest in a certain area within the planned spatial coverage of the project in the following three years because of which, due to the features of the planned networks, this area will be defined by a different colour (e.g. planned building of an NGA network that will provide a satisfactory level of services in the initially defined B_{nga} area, will lead to the change of colour of that area in S2_{nga}).

In order to objectively verify whether operators that announced investments in a certain area will be able to provide services with a satisfactory quality, those operators must specify in their announcement of the investment plans at least the following:

- planned geographical coverage of the network they are planning to build (if possible at the level of addresses of potential users in a target area, including private, business and public users);
- planned infrastructural and technological solution for a network that will be used to provide services to end users;
- structure and price of planned retail packages that will be offered to end users, if the operator will also offer retail services – this part of the specification must refer to the available retail packages on the market, if operators cannot or are not ready to present data on retail packages during public consultation;
- planned scope and conditions of wholesale network access for other operators.

If the CA is unable to assess whether the announced investments of operators justify the change of colour of a certain area (due to uncertainty whether the planned network infrastructure will ensure a competitive offer of quality and affordable retail services and/or announced wholesale access conditions would limit the competition in the market; or the credibility of the announced investments must be verified), CA must consult the CAFP and adopt a final decision on the definition and verification of the colour of the area in which it announced its investments. In that case, CA must request from the operator, who announced the investments, to provide detailed information on those investments, which may also include the business plan, the dynamics of coverage of the target area, data on sources of finance and the similar (Article 65 of the Guidelines). If the CA, in cooperation with the CAFP, assesses that the announced operators' investment plan is sustainable or achievable, the CA must transform the announced investment plan into a binding document for the operator (according to operator's possibilities and needs, this binding document may correspond to one-sided statements of operators who announced the investments and may be formalized by means of an agreement between the CA and the operator)¹³. The undertaken obligations must specify the dynamics of network development by means of milestones, and the possibility of the CA to control the dynamics of the implementation of investments in intervals that will not exceed 6 months. If the CA, in cooperation with the CAFP, assessed that the operator does not comply with the obligations, CA may start the implementation of the state aid project even in the part of areas where the operator did not fulfil its planned investments (which means that the colour of the area will be returned into the original colour before the start of public consultation and verification of the colour of the area).

The above-mentioned plan and the relevant data, if requested by the operator, must be subject to confidentiality rules, and, in that case, the CA is not allowed to publish them. The data from the specification will be used only in the part necessary to define and verify colours of the target areas.

Operators must specify all investments they are planning to implement in the following three years, starting from the moment of beginning of public consultation.

In addition to that, during verification of the target coverage of implementation of the project during public consultation, it is necessary to verify and define the location or several locations of demarcation points towards the aggregation network.

2.5.2 Structure and level of retail packages

The purpose of this aspect of public consultation is to inform all operators, as potential private partners in the investment model A, of the expected structure and level of retail packages that will have to be supported on networks built within the framework of the project. In this manner, operators may learn about the expected level of services for end users before the implementation of the project itself, and during public consultation they may express their objections and comments. Therefore, CAs will be able to adjust the specification of the requested retail services before the beginning of the project so that it may reflect, in the first place, the needs of end users, and all justified objections of operators

¹³ If CAs do not formally undertake obligations with operators that announced their investments, there is significant risk that operators will not undertake the announced investments or the investments will not be carried out within the following three years.

that may contribute to the increase of the competitiveness of the public procurement process (participation of more operators in the procedure)¹⁴.

Depending on the target level of services (see Chapter 2.2), the requested structure of retail packages should be comparable to the structure of retail packages in non-problematic NGA grey and black areas, that is, to the structure of packages offered by means of network solution that has the greatest penetration on the market, and, in accordance with local situation, it must be adjusted to needs of private, business and public users. Consequently, a public consultation must be used to present to all the operators, as potential participants in public procurement, the requested structure of retail packages that they must adjust their offers to. This is particularly important for operators using wireless technologies since the structure of services provided by wireless technologies (at least on the basis of market situation at the moment of development of this Framework programme) is not comparable to the prevailing ADSL services in the fixed network, and it may be copied in the future to the segment of NGA services.

This aspect of public consultation is applicable to investment models B and C as well, where the application of the wholesale model is requests (open network model). Since the offer of retail services by all operators will depend on the wholesale network access conditions, the open network operator must adjust the structure of wholesale services to specified requirements of the retail services offer.

2.5.3 Wholesale access conditions

The purpose of this aspect of public consultation is to familiarize all operators, as potential partners in the project (in investment models A and C), and as potential users of wholesale network services (in all investment models); with wholesale conditions for access to network infrastructure built during the implementation of the project,. Wholesale access conditions comprise two groups:

- supported group of wholesale services, that is, network access points at the passive infrastructure layer and/or wholesale products at the active network layer;
- principles for the definition of wholesale prices.

A minimum set of wholesale products that must be supported, considering the target level of access and possible infrastructure and technological solutions, is described in Chapter 2.6.1. The purpose of public consultation on wholesale access conditions is the most useful in investment models B and C where it is necessary, on the basis of objections and comments of operators as potential users of open network access, to objectively define a supported set of wholesale products and principles for the definition of wholesale prices and

¹⁴The purpose of accepting justified objections of operators refers to cases (especially in poorly populated areas) in which the requested structure of retail packages, according to the objections of the majority of all operators is not feasible in practice or would result in disproportionally high investment costs or state aid costs. If objections and changes in the structure of the requested retail packages were not accepted, this would result in lower interest or complete lack of interest of operators in the public procurement procedure, leading to the distortion of competition of the operator selection process, and it would jeopardize the implementation of the project.

conditions of access to such networks. CAs may not reduce the set of obligatory supported wholesale products outside of the minimum set of wholesale products from Chapter 2.6.1.

2.5.4 Public procurement

The purpose of the public procurement aspect is to inform all operators, as potential private partners in investment models A and C, of the envisaged criteria for the selection of the most favourable offer in the public procurement procedure. Since in both models it is requested that public procurement is carried out on the basis of the criterion of the selection of the economically most favourable offer, all operators must be informed during public consultation with the envisaged selection criteria and their relative importance. On the basis of reasonable objections and comments of operators, if these objections may increase the competitiveness of public tender procedure, CAs may modify the proposed criteria and modify their relevant importance without changing the rules of public procurement laid down in Chapter 2.7. of the Framework Programme. Furthermore, in investment model C, it is necessary to comply with all the requirements concerning implementation of the public procurement procedure, which have been set in the relevant legislative framework of the PPP.

2.5.5 Using the existing infrastructure

Unnecessary costs of building the same kind of infrastructure may be avoided by using free capacity of the existing infrastructure. The existing infrastructure may include cable ducts, antennae poles and other facilities that may be used for the installation of network equipment.

In accordance with the Guidelines (Article 78f)), all operators participating in the public consultation will be required to provide data on the available existing infrastructure that may be used for building the network, including conditions and prices for access. This is particularly important in the transitional period in which the electronic version of the cadastre of lines in the National Infrastructure of Spatial Data (NISD) will not be available [19]. In that context, the availability of the existing infrastructure refer to cases in which this infrastructure, in the target area of the coverage of the project, has sufficient capacity for the needs of the project, which may be used under economically more favourable conditions compared to the building of new infrastructure.

The following situations may occur in practice in Croatia that will enable the use of the existing infrastructure owned or managed by an operator in terms of groups of areas and investment models:

- Space in antenna poles in rural areas of groups I and II investment model A;
- Space in cable dusts in other areas of groups III, IV and V investment models A, B and C.

The existing infrastructure of cable dusts in Croatia is currently mostly managed by HT, and conditions of access to HT's cable ducts are regulated in the reference offer, within the framework of regulatory measures prescribed by HAKOM [25], which includes the possibility

for all interested operators to access data on available free capacity in HT's cable ducts through a standardized network interface (under *Previous data on paths, capacity and availability of free space in cable dusts)*. Since all interested operators may access same HT's data and, where necessary, include those data in the development of their offers in the public procurement procedure, no operators will be put into an unfavourable position¹⁵.

As opposed to access to cable ducts, access to antennae poles is regulated by HAKOM's Ordinance on the manner and conditions of access and shared use of electronic communications infrastructure and other associated facilities [26], where the procedure for access to the existing antennae poles consists in establishing a contractual relationship for a certain case between a beneficiary operator and an infrastructure operator. If an agreement cannot be reached in this respect, HAKOM is authorised to carry out the procedure and adopt a decision replacing the contract in question. Since this procedure for access to antennae poles infrastructure may not comply with the provisions of Article 78f) of the Guidelines, in particular in groups I and II where wireless network solutions will be implemented, information on the existing antennae poles infrastructure and conditions of access must be requested in advance from all relevant operators during the public consultation. Data on the existing infrastructure of antennae poles that CAs received from operators during public consultation must be regarded as confidential data that may not be published and that may be distributed only to other operators who express interest for participation in the public procurement procedure.

If operators who have antennae poles, for any reason, do not deliver the requested information after the completion of the public consultation or it is suspected that the data do not reflect the actual availability of infrastructure, CAs, together with CAFP and HAKOM, must again request the same data from the target operator. In that case, HAKOM should, in accordance with its powers¹⁶, request the same data from target operators, including the data on access conditions. Data received from operators in that procedure will be distributed by HAKOM to CAs and they may be delivered to the interested operators during the public procurement procedure, taking into account the rules on data availability.

In addition to the existing infrastructure, which is owned by or managed by private operators, CA should provide, during public consultation, data on the existing public infrastructure that might also be used for the development of networks as part of the project. Those data must include conditions and prices for of and access to infrastructure¹⁷. Public infrastructure will in practice most frequently include cable ducts and indoor facilities where network nodes may be situated.

¹⁵ If data about existing free capacity in cable ducts was unavailable, other operators would have to plan the building of new cable ducts, in which case the amount of requested aid in their offers would be higher than that of HT and they would be placed in an unfavourable position in the public procurement procedure in investment models A and C.

¹⁶ HAKOM's responsibility in this case, at the moment of development of the Framework Programme, may be formalized through Art.12, par.1 of the ECA. See Decision of the Council of HAKOM Class UP/I-344-03/13-06/01 (No. 376-10-13-01) from 17/06/2013.

¹⁷ The common practice is that CAs, if they own or manage public infrastructure, waive all fees for the access to the public infrastructure (that is, the same fees may be included as part of financing "in-kind" from public bodies), since this additionally supports economic viability of the project, that is, the necessary amounts of state aid are reduced.

On the basis of collected data on the existing infrastructure and conditions of access to this infrastructure, in investment models A and C, it is necessary to leave it to operators, as private partners in the project, to adopt a final decision whether, and in what part, to include the above-mentioned infrastructure into network development plans, that is, into their offers during public procurement procedure¹⁸. On the other hand, in investment model B, CAs must assess by themselves whether existing operator's infrastructure, and in what part, may fulfil the needs for the building of a public network in the technical and economic sense, or whether it is more cost-effective to build a new infrastructure, which must be elaborated in detail in the final version of the Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan, upon completion of public consultation.

2.6 Wholesale obligations

Since broadband infrastructure development projects in the Framework Programme will be mostly financed from public funds (including EU structural funds), it is necessary to ensure the highest possible level of openness of networks built during the projects, in order to ensure competitiveness of all operators in the market, and, in the end, benefits for end users of services at the retail market. This is particularly important in a case when the operator – who is a direct beneficiary of aid – in addition to building and managing the network, also provides retail services (in investment model A), since in that case negative effects of vertical integration of operators could appear.

The objective of the laying down of wholesale network access conditions, in addition to control of wholesale prices, is to ensure equal competition conditions for all operators in the areas where projects under the Framework Programme are implemented, which is also the case in other areas in which operators provide services under normal market conditions, with possible ex ante regulation carried out by HAKOM.

Pursuant to the provisions of the Guidelines on wholesale access (in particular Articles 78g), 78h) and 80a)), this chapter provides a description of the structural rules of the Framework Programme concerning wholesale conditions of network access and rules for the definition and control of wholesale prices, that will have to be complied with by all projects in the Framework Programme.

The prescribed conditions for wholesale access refer to all new infrastructure built during the implementation of the project, to the existing infrastructure used in the project and to all other network parts related to the newly built or existing infrastructure in the

¹⁸ A decision by the operator to use the existing infrastructure will be based on the need to decrease total costs of investment, that is, to reduce the requested amount of state aid that will, as a public procurement criterion, have the greatest weight in the selection of the most economically advantageous tender. In this manner, the operators will, in order to deliver competitive tenders, strive to achieve the optimum use of the existing infrastructure.

project, which are functionally necessary for the provision of demanding wholesale services¹⁹.

The requested set of wholesale products and principles for the determination and control of wholesale prices will have to be specified by CAs during project preparation in the Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan (see Chapters 4.1.2 and 4.1.3).

2.6.1 Minimum set of supported wholesale services

The Framework Programme prescribes a minimum set of wholesale services that must be supported by projects under the Framework Programme. The minimum set of wholesale services depends on the inclusion in the group of areas (I-V) and on the applied infrastructural and technological solution. In addition to the supported wholesale access services, all other wholesale services are listed that operators who are using the aid may also support, that is, the support for which may be additionally requested in projects, in accordance with local circumstances²⁰ (Table 2-4).

A list of mandatory and optional wholesale services has been prepared in accordance with the possible technical solutions that will be applied for groups of areas, taking into account the existing state of competitiveness of the market and interest of other operators for access to newly built networks. The need to achieve step change is also taken into account in terms of market competitiveness, which has also been partially described in Chapter 2.2 in order to ensure a target level of broadband access in projects.

The wholesale services listed in the table are based on the list of wholesale products from the Guidelines (Annex II), and on wholesale services that have been prescribed by HAKOM as part of measures for the regulation of the Croatian electronic communications market. If new wholesale services appear on the market during the implementation of the Framework Programme, as part of regulatory measures on the market of NGA services, whose features are significantly different compared to the services listed in the next table, they must be included in the group of mandatory wholesale services in groups in areas III, IV and V, where it is necessary to ensure the highest degree of network openness.

Wholesale services of unbundled access to optical (sub)loops and copper (sub)loops must also include equipped infrastructural space for the collocation of equipment of other operators that are users of these wholesale services (collocation space). Collocation space must be secured by the network operator.

All mandatory wholesale services must be provided by operators who are direct beneficiaries of aid for at least 7 years from the moment when the network has become operational (Art, 78g) and 80a) of the Guidelines). When the minimum time of 7 years has

¹⁹ E.g. the existing parts of the aggregation and core network of operators in investment model A that are necessary for the provision of *bitstream* services at higher network levels.

²⁰ The request for the support of wholesale services that have been designated as optional in the Framework Programme may additionally increase the investment costs of operators and result in higher amount of aid. Support for optional wholesale services must be requested by CAs only where justified (e.g. because of the need for services that will be provided to certain categories of users or the envisaged interest of other operators for use of such wholesale services).

passed, the appropriate wholesale access measures may be retained or modified, if the network operator is designated as SMP operator, within the framework of regulatory analyses and measures implemented by HAKOM.

The obligation of wholesale access to passive network infrastructure built in projects (cable ducts, poles, dark fibre and space in street cabinets) must be of unlimited duration for network operators, that is, permanent (Art. 80a) of the Guidelines).

In the investment model A for the implementation of NGA networks, wholesale access services must be available at least 6 months before the network becomes operational, in accordance with the European Commission Recommendation on regulated access to NGA networks [27]²¹.

Technology	Mandatory wholesale access services	Other (optional) wholesale access services
GROUP OF AR	EAS I	
ADSL	Bitstream (Ethernet level) Bitstream (regional level) Bitstream (national level)	Unbundled access to local loops
VDSL/FTTC	Bitstream (Ethernet level) Bitstream (regional level) Bitstream (national level)	Access to cable ducts/pole network Access to dark fibre Unbundled access to local subloops VULA
UMTS/3G LTE WiMAX	Bitstream (MVNO) See note 3) at the end of table	Access to antennae masts Access to cable ducts/pole network Access to dark fibre See note 11) at the end of table.
Satellite access	Bitstream (resale) See note 4) at the end of table.	
GROUP OF AR	EAS II	
VDSL/FTTC	Bitstream (Ethernet level) Bitstream (regional level) Bitstream (national level)	Access to cable ducts/pole network Access to dark fibre Unbundled access to local subloops VULA
LTE WiMAX	Bitstream (MVNO)	Access to antennae masts Access to cable ducts/pole network Access to dark fibre See note 11) at the end of table.

Table 2-4 – List of mandatory and optional wholesale services in projects

²¹ With a view that the network operator, that is at the same time the provider of services on the retail market, does not acquire advantage on the retail market compared to other operators users of wholesale services over the newly built NGA network.

National Framework Programme for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure in Areas Lacking Sufficient Commercial Interest for Investments

Technology	Mandatory wholesale access services	Other (optional) wholesale access services
FTTH P2MP	Bitstream (Ethernet level) Bitstream (regional level) Bitstream (national level) See note 9) at the end of table.	Access to cable ducts/pole network Access to dark fibre Unbundled access to local subloops VULA Unbundled access to local subloops (at the level of distribution node, <i>splitter access</i>)
FTTH P2P	Bitstream (Ethernet level) Access to cable ducts/pole network Bitstream (regional level) Access to dark fibre Bitstream (national level) Unbundled access to local loops Unbundled access to local subloops Of distribution node)	
GROUP OF AR	EAS III	
VDSL/FTTC	Access to cable ducts/pole network Access to dark fibre Unbundled access to local subloops VULA <i>Bitstream</i> (Ethernet level) All other services prescribed by HAKOM for VDSL/FTTC technology	<i>Bitstream</i> (regional level) <i>Bitstream</i> (national level)
Cable access	Access to cable ducts Access to dark fibre <i>Bitstream</i> (<i>resale</i>) All other services that may be prescribed by HAKOM for cable access	
FTTH P2P	Access to cable ducts/pole network Access to dark fibre Unbundled access to local loops <i>Bitstream</i> (Ethernet level) All other services prescribed by HAKOM for FTTH P2P technology See note 10) at the end of table.	Unbundled access to local subloops (at the level of distribution node) <i>Bitstream</i> (regional level) <i>Bitstream</i> (national level)
GROUP OF ARI	EAS IV	
FTTH P2P	Access to cable ducts Access to dark fibre Unbundled access to local subloops (at the level of distribution node) Unbundled access to local loops <i>Bitstream</i> (Ethernet level) All other services prescribed by HAKOM for FTTH P2P technology	<i>Bitstream</i> (regional level) <i>Bitstream</i> (national level)
	See note 10) at the end of table.	

	Mandatory wholesale access services	Other (optional) wholesale access services
SKUPINA PODF	RUČJA V	
FTTH P2P	Access to cable ducts Access to dark fibre Unbundled access to local subloops (at the level of distribution node) Unbundled access to local loops All other services prescribed by HAKOM for FTTH P2P technology	
mentioned for grou 2) The terminology 3) Bitstream servic which coincides wi 4) Bitstream servic character of provia of an international 5) VULA services (V DSLAM or OLT leve 6) Services of access networks) refer to 7) Services of unbu appropriate space 8) Services of unbu node (in accordance the level of distribu corresponds to the	used for bitstream services is terminology used by HAKOM e in wireless networks refers to access to capacity of the ac th access realized by MVNO operators (Mobile Virtual Netw e in satellite access refers to the service of resale of services lers of services of satellite access, the resale service usually provider of satellite access. (irtual Unbundled Local Access) at VDSL/FTTC and FTTH P21 I. is to passive infrastructure (space in cable ducts and pole ne the newly built infrastructure during the project. ndled access to local loops (and subloops at VDSL/FTTC tec for collocation of network equipment of other operators. ndled access to local subloops at FTTH P2MP and FTTH P2F e with the definition in the Ordinance on optical distributio tion node will correspond to access by unbundled local loop location of the MPOP node.	A and HT in the regulation of the relevant market no. 5. recess radio network built during project implementation, work Operator). s on the retail market. Considering the international corresponds to services provided by a local representativ MP technologies technically corresponds to bitstream at etwork, dark fibre, and antennae masts in wireless chnology) include a related service of leasing of P technologies refer to access at the level of distribution in networks [18]). It is possible in practice that access at

Groups of Areas I and II

Since these are NGA white areas (B_{nga}), which are at the same time white in relation to basic access (B1_{osn} and B2_{osn}) or problematic grey areas (S1_{osn}), it is important to ensure in this areas the availability of broadband access (advanced basic access in group I and NGA access in group II). Since other operators currently do not use wholesale access at the level of passive infrastructure in these areas, it seems that there will not be interest for that even after the construction of networks within projects under the Framework Programme²². For that reason, on the basis of reasons of cost effectiveness and avoidance of unnecessary costs that may be related to the obligation to ensure wholesale access at the level of passive infrastructure²³, in groups I and II only support for bitstream access is required²⁴. If CAs,

²² Lack of interest is primarily caused by high unit costs of access at the level of passive infrastructure per users (cost of active network equipment in the collocation and cost of ensuring aggregation link towards network core) and a small user potential (since individual segments of access networks cover one or several small settlements). ²³ For example, costs of ensuring additional infrastructural space for collocation.

during preparatory stage of the project and after the completion of public consultation (e.g. on the basis of expressed interest of operators for individual wholesale access services), assess that it is necessary to request for support of additional wholesale services from the list of optional services, they may include those services in the relevant project specification. In case of doubt, CAs may consult the CAFP.

Wholesale services mentioned under UMTS/3G, LTE and WiMAX technologies refer to other basic technologies to be used in projects. *Bitstream* service refers in all cases of wireless networks to access to capacity of radio access network developed during the project, which coincides with wholesale access achieved by mobile virtual network operators (MVNO).

Due to technical limitations, wholesale service for satellite access are limited to bitstream service of simple resale.

Although, because of a significantly higher investment costs, the implementation of FTTH networks is not likely in the group of areas II, for the purpose of consistency and compliance with the principle of technological neutrality, the table also contains a minimum set of wholesale services for FTTH networks, whereby *bitstream* services, in case only passive part of the FTTH network is built, must be substituted by appropriate services of wholesale access to passive infrastructure, in accordance with detailed specifications in the table. Furthermore, valid subordinate legislation on optical distribution networks must also be taken in account [18].

Group of Areas III

In this group of NGA white areas, there are more operators providing basic broadband services either by accessing the network of other operators at the level of passive infrastructure ($S2_{osn}$), or by having several parallel network infrastructures for basic access (C_{osn}). Consequently, during the implementation of NGA networks, it is necessary to maintain the achieved level of competitiveness of operators on the market and ensure access to NGA networks at the level of passive infrastructure. This includes access to free space in cable ducts or in the surface network of poles, access to dark fibre and access to unbundled local subloops at VDSL/FTTC, that is access to local loops at FTTH networks²⁵.

The probability of implementation of cable technologies within the framework of the Framework Programme is very low. However, for the purpose of consistency and in order to comply with the principle of technological neutrality, the table also contains wholesale services that must be supported at cable access. Since at the moment of preparation of this Framework Programme cable networks do not support access at the level of passive

²⁴*Bitstream* access is achieved at higher levels of network hierarchy, regardless of a technical solution (in aggregation or core nodes) and it can thus cover a significantly larger number of end users than in cases of access at the level of passive infrastructure in individual segments of access networks.

 $^{^{25}}$ Since these areas have been designated as S2_{osn} (other operators realize local access to loops in the copper network), or C_{osn}, for the purpose of preserving the competitiveness of operators and achieving step change in the project, the same level of access must be required in VDSL/FTTC technological solution, which will enable the existing operators to simply migrate to NGA wholesale services of equivalent quality. This also refers to the case of FTTH technologies in the project.

infrastructure that would be analogous to access over unbundled optical loops or copper subloops, this is an important disadvantage of the cable access and must be taken into account by CAs in the preparation of the project and definition of the public procurement criterion (see Chapter 2.7.1).

Groups of Areas IV and V

In these groups of areas (problematic NGA grey areas - $S1_{nga}$, that is, non-problematic $S2_{nga}$ and C_{nga} areas where ultra fast access is implemented) there is, as a rule, a satisfactory level of competitiveness of operators (only in terms of basic and /or NGA access). In addition to the requested wholesale business model and implementation of FTTH network, competiveness of operators must be maintained by providing mandatory support for all available wholesale services on the FTTH network.

2.6.2 Rules for determination and supervision of wholesale prices

Pursuant to provisions of Article 78h) of the Guidelines, special attention in projects of supporting building of broadband infrastructure must be given to procedures for the determination and supervision of prices for wholesale access to networks built within the framework of projects. This section specifies rules for the determination and ex post control of wholesale prices during implementation of project. All CAs must comply with the mentioned rules, that is, the rules must be adequately incorporated into the legal contracts concluded with operators who will build, manage and maintain the network, regardless of the applied investment model. Compliance with the above-mentioned rules is a precondition for the project to be approved by the CAFP (See Chapters 4.1.2 and 4.1.3).

The procedure for the determination and supervision of wholesale prices also comprises the determination and supervision of conditions for use of all supported wholesale services. Such conditions as a rule include technical specifications of services and interfaces²⁶, detailed specifications on physical locations and paths of the existing network²⁷ and all other commercial conditions for the delivery of services²⁸.

Appropriate level of wholesale prices is important for economic sustainability of the project and for further balanced development of the national electronic communications market. In order for the individual projects to be economically sustainable with a necessary level of state aid, CAs must specify all the relevant rules for the determination and ex post control of wholesale prices in the preparatory stage (through the Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan) and present them to all potential partners during public consultation (see Chapter 2.5). This allows the operators to prepare their business plans in advance and

²⁶ Technical specifications of wholesale services comprise, for example, supported frequency profiles in DSL technologies, IP/Ethernet interconnection protocols in *bitstream* services, supported protocols in user devices etc.

²⁷ Detailed specifications of physical locations and paths include, for example, data on paths and capacities of cable ducts and optical cables, data with addresses for collocation spaces and /or street cabinets etc.

²⁸ Commercial conditions for the delivery of services include procedures for the submission of requests for services, deadlines for delivery of requested services, deadlines for payment of provided services etc.

submit competitive tenders in the public procurement procedure (applies to investment models A and C).

As a rule, wholesale prices and the corresponding conditions for the delivery of services in project should correspond to values and conditions for same or comparable services in areas in which operators operate under normal market conditions, which includes prices and conditions prescribed by HAKOM's regulatory measures. In this manner, equal business conditions are set for all operators in the entire territory of Croatia and a situation of different wholesale conditions in certain areas is avoided, which could, in the end, cause differences in the quality of offer of retail services to end users.

Since the procedure for the determination of an appropriate level of wholesale prices in projects can be very complex and require specific knowledge and experience that CAs in most cases do not have, it is necessary to include HAKOM in the process, as a regulatory authority which, in addition to operators, has the necessary knowledge and experience in the process. In order for the procedure for the determination of prices in project does not represent an excessive administrative burden on HAKOM, the Framework Programme defines the obligation for any operator managing the network built during the implementation of the project to propose prices and access conditions in accordance with the rules set in the Framework Programme and to deliver them, together with a detailed explanation of the process, to HAKOM, that will give its opinion on the proposed prices and conditions. Upon the receipt of HAKOM's opinion, the CA must, where necessary, align the previously proposed wholesale prices and conditions in accordance with HAKOM's objections and issue a final approval of wholesale prices. Approval issued by the CA is a precondition for the networks developed during the project implementation to become operational, that is, to be used for the provision of services.

In accordance with the provisions of Article 78h) of the Guidelines on the obligation to deliver rules for the determination of wholesale prices at least two months prior to the beginning of implementation of the project, it is envisaged that the relevant rules laid down in this document will be delivered to HAKOM at the latest two months before the beginning of the approval process of the Framework Programme in relation to state aid. This will give the opportunity for HAKOM to deliver its opinion on the rules for the determination of wholesale prices. Following this opinion, the wholesale rules will be aligned with HAKOM's opinion and entered in the final version of the Framework Programme that will be submitted for approval to the European Commission.

The procedure for the determination of wholesale prices and associated conditions in projects is described in detail below (Figure 2.2).

The operator that will manage the network and provide wholesale services must, regardless of the selected investment model, propose prices and conditions of access for all wholesale services that will be offered (in addition to supported services, all other services that will be supported must be included – see Chapter 2.6.1). The following methods must be applied to the determination of prices:

- benchmarking applied to identical or comparable services offered in other areas of the Republic of Croatia in which operators operate under normal market conditions, including services provided by SMP operators and those whose prices have been determined through application of HAKOM's regulatory measures;
- if equivalent or comparable services are not provided in Croatia, the benchmarking method must be applied to identical or comparable services in other EU Member States, taking into account all the differences and peculiarities of the Croatian market compared to markets of other EU Member States;
- if prices may not be determined through the application of the benchmarking method to identical or comparable services in Croatia and other EU Member States, prices must be determined on the basis of cost-orientation, which may include all related budgets and analyses in accordance with rules and parameters applied by HAKOM in the calculation of cost-oriented wholesale prices.

The proposed wholesale prices, together with a detailed explanation of the applied methods and procedures, must be delivered by operators to the CA, together with the corresponding conditions for the provision of services, who then forwards them to HAKOM. Within a maximum of 30 days, HAKOM will adopt an opinion on the proposed prices and conditions. If HAKOM believes that the applied method for the determination of prices or the prices themselves and/or the conditions for the provision of services are unsatisfactory and may significantly distort competition, CA must return the proposal to the operator for revision. In that case, HAKOM should suggest to the operator an alternative method, a necessary set of benchmarks or conditions for the provision of services that should be applied by the operator in the revision of the proposal of prices. After the revision, the operator resubmits the proposal to the CA who then forwards it to HAKOM. If HAKOM's opinion on the proposed prices and conditions is once again negative, the CA must consult the CAFP and, taking into account HAKOM's opinion, with the consent of CAFP, adopt a final decision on the amounts of prices and on the conditions for the provision of services. On the basis of that final decision of the CA, the prescribed prices and conditions become obligatory for a certain project and the operator in the project. The entire repeated approval process for the adoption of the obligatory CA's decision on the amount of prices and conditions must be completed within 45 days from the moment when NP receives a revised certain proposal from the operator. HAKOM must adopt a decision within 30 days from the date of receipt of the revised proposal from CA. In all other cases in which the CA receives a positive opinion from HAKOM on the proposed wholesale prices and conditions (after first submission or after revision), the CA is authorised to approve the wholesale prices and conditions. The CA may not approve the wholesale prices and conditions without previously having obtained HAKOM's opinion.

The approved wholesale prices and all associated conditions must be listed into a publicly accessible document which would be equivalent to reference offers adopted by operators in accordance with regulatory measures (see also Chapter 4.1.9).

National Framework Programme for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure in Areas Lacking Sufficient Commercial Interest for Investments



Figure 2.2 – Procedure for the determination of wholesale prices and conditions in projects

After the initial approval of wholesale prices and conditions for the use of services, which is a precondition for the operation of the network, the applicable wholesale prices and conditions must be regularly verified in every project. This is necessary to cover all changes on the market, in particular in relation to changes of wholesale prices and conditions in other areas in which operators operate under normal market conditions, including changes of regulated prices and conditions of SMP operators. Verification of wholesale prices and conditions must be carried out at least once during the period of 12 months, starting from the moment of the initial approval, that is, from the moment of the final check of wholesale prices and conditions. In accordance with the provisions of the Guidelines on the duration of the obligation for the provision of wholesale services, verification must be carried out within 7 years for all wholesale services, except for services of access at the level of passive infrastructure (cable ducts, surface poles, dark fibres, street cabinets) which must be continuously verified since these services must be provided indefinitely. Verifications must be initiated by CAs and they are identical to the process for the initial approval of prices and conditions and it also includes obtaining the opinion by HAKOM, that is, the approval of prices and conditions by CA. Verification must also be carried out in cases when there is no need for changes in prices and access conditions.

2.7 Public procurement

The implementation of a competitive public procurement procedure in projects supporting the development of broadband infrastructure is vital to the success of project implementation; this guarantees the transparency of the state aid award process and minimises the amounts of state aid awarded to projects from public funds.

In observance of the public procurement provisions of the *Guidelines* (Article 78c, 78d and 80b), the Framework Programme lays down the structural rules of public procurement with which all projects under the Framework Programme must comply. These rules comprise the following:

- public procurement procedures in the framework of specific projects must be carried out in compliance with the Public Procurement Act (PPA) [8] and the associated subordinate legislation – ordinances and regulations referenced by the PPA, which will be in force at the time of project implementation;
- the criterion which must be applied in the selection of the private partner to build the broadband network under Investment Models A and C is the most

economically advantageous offer, whereby one of the criteria, and one with the greatest weigh relative to others, must be the amount of aid requested;

• In the case of Investment Model C, the selection procedure for a private partner in a public-private partnership must also comply with all the provisions of the Public-Private Partnership Act [9] which regulate public procurement procedures for the selection of private partners in public-private partnerships.

It needs to be further specified that, in the case of Investment Model B, compliance with the provisions of the PPA concerns primarily all those public procurement procedures where providers are selected for the services and works related to network design, construction, management and maintenance. The required level of competitiveness of the state aid award procedure under Investment Model B (Article 78c) of the *Guidelines,* footnote (96)) is guaranteed by the general restrictions of Investment Model B, which include the obligation of network operators to pursue a wholesale business model, to limit their activity to areas that exclude commercially attractive areas and to have an accounting separation between the funds used for the operation of the networks and those used for other operations within the public authority's scope of responsibility (see chapter 2.3.2).

When specifying the subject of public procurement in the course of public procurement procedures, CAs have to carefully formalise all requirements that the constructed broadband networks and their operators must meet, with due regard for the herein specified structural rules of the Framework Programme and for the local needs. The same requirements must be set out at a later stage, in the public procurement contracts to be concluded with the selected operators (see chapter 4.2.2 for a detailed list of all operator obligations to be included in the said contract).

CAs must specify details of the public procurement procedure, including the criterion of the most economically advantageous offer, during project preparation stage (through the Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan), and must make them available to all the interested parties through public consultation (see chapter 2.5). When defining the criterion of the most economically advantageous offer, CAs may consult with the CAFP. In any case, CAs shall take their final decision on the award criteria after the completion of the public consultation process, but that decision shall also be subject to CAFP's prior approval. The main purpose of CAFP's prior approval is to ensure qualitative uniformity among the economic criteria applied in the selection of operators under Investment Models A and C, which in turn increases transparency of implementation of the Framework Programme while at the same time leaving CAs some leeway to specify the quantitative character of the criteria in accordance with local circumstances and project needs. In addition, the CAFP's role as a consultant in this process involves, among others, sharing with CAs practical experience gained through earlier implementations of public procurement procedures for projects under the Framework Programme. This experience will increase with the number of projects implemented. Concerning practical experience, no matter the investment model, it is the responsibility of CAs to report to the CAFP on the successfully concluded public procurement procedures, which is laid down and placed in a broader perspective in the Framework Programme as part of CAs' general reporting obligations concerning project implementation (see chapter 4.1.11).

In addition to the obligation to publish public procurement procedures as regulated by the PPA (publication in the E-journal of public procurement [28], or, in the case of high-value procurement²⁹ in the Supplement of the Official Journal of the EU [29]), information on the launching of a public procurement procedure must also be published on CAFP's central website.

Where it is prudent in a given target area to break down project implementation into several minor projects or subprojects, it is advisable to split the public procurement procedure into segments so that each segment matches a specific part of the project's target area. Such division is possible where different parts of the target area belong to distinct area types (I-V), which in and of itself requires the implementation of different infrastructural and technological solutions. This means that, in pursuance of the provisions of the PPA, CAs may conclude a public procurement contract with different bidders for each specific segment, or with a single bidder for all segments of the public procurement³⁰. Nevertheless, in the event that public procurement is divided into segments, one must make sure that each individual segment, that is, that each corresponding area, represent a sustainable unit with regard to network infrastructure, and that, according to the criterion of the most economically advantageous offer, this does not lead to the public procurement having a less favourable outcome than one would expect if no such division had taken place.

2.7.1 The criterion of the most economically advantageous offer

Table 2-5 lays out the criteria for the selection of the most economically advantageous offer in public procurement procedures for the selection of an operator – private partner under Investment Models A and C. It must be emphasized that CAs have the liberty to select, and decide on the relative weight of, the particular criteria for a given public procurement procedure. The only restriction which holds for any project under the Framework Programme is that the criterion of the amount of requested aid must be included in the final selection and that it must have the greatest weight relative to all other criteria (the relative weight of 50% or more is recommended).

²⁹ At the time of putting together the Framework Programme (2013) high-value procurement referred to any procurement with an estimated procurement value of more than EUR 200.000 in HRK counter value.

³⁰ This approach has the advantage of avoiding any discrimination against small operators in favour of big operators (commonly SMPs), being that small operators may own network infrastructure and/or relevant experience with specific technologies particularly suited for parts of target areas (e.g. wireless technologies in scarcely populated areas with no basic copper infrastructure).

Criterion	Description	
Requested amount of aid ¹	The absolute amount of state aid requested by the bidder to achieve the network's economic viability.	
Amount of co-financing from own resources	Absolute amount of investment funds, above the requested aid, which the bidder will invest from his own resources into network construction.	
Amount of pre- financing from own resources ²	Absolute amount of bidder's resources referring to aid, which the operator may secure for project implementation until aid from EU funds and other sources is paid.	
Technical features of the solution proposed	Several technical criteria, may include: - standardisation of the technological solution (ITU-T, IEEE); - supported capacities (e.g. per network segment, per user, in the whole area within the project's scope); - supported capacities in the user-to-network communication path (<i>upstream</i> , <i>uplink</i>); - additional support for ultra-fast access (or fast access in area type I).	
Wholesale business model	A bidder who will exclusively apply a wholesale business model shall be awarded extra points ³ .	
Supported wholesale services	Wholesale services which will be further supported, in addition to those that are mandatory (see chapter 2.6 - Table 2-4).	
Supported retail services	Additional retail services, other than broadband internet access, which will be supported (e.g. TV, voice services).	
Bidder's experience	Bidder's experience in the construction of, and provision of services via, broadband networks (e.g. number of active users, number of households covered by the network, length of the constructed network).	
Deadlines for network construction	Period within which the bidder undertakes to build the network to completion and to make it operational.	
¹ The criterion of requested amount of aid must have the greatest weight relative to any other criteria for the selection of the most economically advantageous offer. ² If a private operator is requested to secure the whole amount of pre-financing, this criterion should be formalised within the public procurement procedure as one of the conditions concerning bidder's capacity. ³ Pursuant to the provisions of Article 80b of the Guidelines, given that this business model further stimulates operators' competitiveness, this is valid for NGA networks in area types II and III (in area types IV and V the wholesale business model is the only model allowed).		

Table 2-5 – The list of criteria for the selection of the most economically advantageous offer

As for the remaining criteria set out in the table above, CAs are advised to include them individually into the final set of public procurement criteria, keeping in mind that the content and the associated relative weight of the criteria should be aligned with the local circumstances and project needs, and that they should take into account the remarks and comments received in the course of public consultation. Similarly, according to the provisions of the PPA, NCAs should see to it that the selection criteria are nondiscriminatory. As was remarked earlier, the final criteria for the selection of the most economically advantageous offer must receive prior approval from the CAFP. In Investment Models A and C it is necessary to request the bidders to accompany their bids with framework business plans relating to project implementation. Such business plans ought to include estimates of total investments into the network, the requested amount of aid and the proportion of co-financing of the investment which the operator plans to secure from his own resources. These data will serve as the baseline against which the parameters will be specified in the contracts to be concluded with private operators, and in any subsequent project activities related to the development of detailed financial plans and utilisation of resources from EU funds and clawback mechanisms (for more detail see chapters 2.8, 3.1, and 4.1.7).

2.7.2 Technological neutrality

The provision of Article 78e of the *Guidelines* on the technological neutrality during public procurement procedures, has been duly incorporated into all structural rules laid down in the Framework Programme, which all projects must comply with. This includes public procurement criteria (chapter 2.7.1) and required wholesale services which must be supported (chapter 2.6.1).

Notwithstanding the aforementioned recommendation on the division of public procurement into segments, CAs must allow bidders to propose the use of a technology mix. In that respect, CAs must ensure that the bid selection criteria make provision for this alternative (e.g. by awarding points, under specific criteria, in proportion to the geographical coverage of the target area achieved by individual proposed technological solutions).

2.7.3 Securing resources for pre-financing

In the case of Investment Models A and C, the nature of co-financing from EU funds, which most commonly involves paying aid after the completion of network construction, requires that, in consideration of CAs' financial capacities to secure the financing of the project and the resources for pre-financing, it is requested of bidders, i.e. private investors to secure the resources necessary for pre-financing in addition to securing their own resources for investment into the project. That requirement can be formalized in the public procurement procedure as one of the conditions concerning the bidder's capacity and/or as one of the criteria for the selection of the most economically advantageous offer (the amount of resources secured by the private operator for pre-financing relative to total investments).

2.7.4 Outcome of public procurement procedures

Once the most advantageous offer has been selected, CAs shall, in accordance with the provisions of the PPA, conclude a contract with the successful bidder and shall launch all further activities necessary for project implementation, depending on the selected investment model (see chapter 2.3 for more details).

Here we address in particular two likely scenarios which require CAs' attention during the analysis of the bids received during a public procurement procedure. These scenarios mainly concern Investment Models A and C.

In the first of these scenarios, typically if the number of the bids received is small (i.e. only one bid), it is necessary to undertake an additional analysis of all parameters included in such bids. This concerns especially the requested amount of aid, which, given the reduced competitiveness of the public procurement procedure, may be disproportionally high relative to the proposed infrastructural and technological solution and the proposed servicelevel. The latter, of course, raises doubts as to whether such state aid would be optimally spent. CAs should consult with the CAFP concerning this additional bid analysis, and, where necessary, take a decision in validating the public procurement procedure, taking into account the provisions of the PPA. Such an outcome may, however, also suggest that the public procurement criteria were not sufficiently coherent, including the specification of the requested service level; or this could suggest that the remarks and comments delivered by operators during public consultation were not given due consideration. The cancellation of public procurement procedures is certainly an undesirable outcome. It slows down significantly the implementation of the projects concerned, since there may be a need to relaunch the procedures involved in project preparation (changing project specifications), public consultation and public procurement.

In the second scenario, CAs must pay particular attention to those of the received bids where operators have proposed technological solutions based on wireless technologies within the frequency bands for which the operators received a licence, whereby under the terms of the licence, and notwithstanding this Framework Programme, those operators must, with no state aid, achieve specific geographical coverage or population penetration over the area for which the licence was received. Given the market conditions at the moment when this Framework Programme was created, this scenario is most likely in operators who received licences for the 800 MHz band (*the digital dividend*), who must meet the 50% geographical coverage within a given period. In these scenarios, CAs should consult with the CAFP and the HAKOM so as to verify whether the obligations under licences granted for the frequency bands are compatible with the envisaged infrastructural and technological solutions, i.e. with the services proposed to be provided in the projects granted under the Framework programme (HAKOM has at its disposal data on the commitments of operators holding radiofrequency licences³¹).

2.8 Clawback

Clawback mechanisms concern the state aid rules formalised under Article 78i of the Guidelines. Since the cost-effectiveness or the viability of broadband projects relate mainly to the preliminary business plans created during project preparation and during the planning of required aid amounts - which lends them a degree of unreliability – the project's relevant financial indicators and the actual amounts of necessary aid must be established in practice;

³¹ The same data may include the type, description and area where the operators intend to pursue activities related to electronic communications or the business plan of the operator who received a radiofrequency licence (see e.g. the terms of award of licences in the 800 MHz digital-dividend band set out in HAKOM Council Decision Class: UP/I-344-05/12-03/01, Reg. No.: 376-13/IS-12-1 (IS) of 12 September 2012).

first, on completion of network construction (hereinafter *initial aid verification procedure*) and then after seven years of the network's operation (hereinafter *subsequent aid verification procedure*).

Structural rules of the Framework Programme, i.e. the obligations of network operators related to the subsequent aid verification procedure, as specified in this chapter, must be duly formalised in the contracts which are signed with private partners under Models A and C (for more detail see chapter 4.2.2). In the event of a subsequent aid verification procedure, the contract will also need to specify the appropriate reference values contained in the operator's business plan submitted during the public procurement procedure (see chapter 2.7.1), since those values will serve as a baseline for the implementation of the subsequent aid verification procedure.

2.8.1 Initial aid verification procedure

The initial aid verification procedure must be undertaken on completion of network construction, but before the network becomes operational; the objective is to verify the actual level of investment costs incurred during network construction relative to those planned³². The initial aid verification procedure must be carried out for all projects, regardless of the investment model implemented. However, the implementation of the initial aid verification procedure is special in Investment Models A and C, that is, in those models where the construction of networks is performed by private partners, and CAs have no immediate control over the costs of investment (in Model B CAs are also responsible persons for all activities related to network construction and have direct insight into and control over the investment costs incurred).

In Models A and C, after the completion of network construction, private operators must report to CAs all investment costs incurred during its construction. CAs shall compare all such reported costs to the amount of aid requested and to the anticipated amount of own investments which the operators specified during the public procurement procedure³³ (see chapter 2.7). Where total reported investment costs incurred during network construction are less than those specified in the public procurement procedure, CAs will restrict the amount of eligible aid to the value corresponding to the initial specification of aid intensity in total reported investment costs. Alternatively, where the reported costs of investment exceed those initially planned, the maximum amount of eligible aid shall be limited to the absolute amount of aid specified during the public procurement procedure³⁴. The amount of eligible aid shall also form the basis for calculating the share of co-financing from EU funds. It must be borne in mind that the amount of eligible aid should only refer to

³² Costs of investment must be proven using formal documents which provide evidence of the delivery of works, services and equipment (invoices, handover reports etc.), in accordance with the implementing rules of EU Funds.

³³ The sum of the amount of requested aid and operator's own investment funds should correspond to the total reported investment costs.

³⁴ Alternatively, increasing the amount of eligible aid beyond the initially requested would undermine the principles of competitiveness of public procurement procedures, where the amount of requested aid has the greatest relative weight; therefore, this is not an acceptable option. This means that under Investment Models A and C operators must assume the risk of potentially misjudging the necessary amount of aid when preparing their public procurement bids.

eligible expenditures, in accordance with the general and implementing rules for EU Funds at national level.

2.8.2 Subsequent aid verification procedure

Any departures from the project's originally planned financial indicators over a prolonged period of its implementation are mainly a result of uncertain forecasts of market-related parameters such as the take-up rate and income from network services. Consequently, the subsequent aid verification procedure is carried out so as to establish whether the initial amount of aid awarded exceeded the necessary amount, since in that event any excess aid amounts need to be reclaimed. The subsequent aid verification procedure is mandatory only for projects whose initial aid award exceeded EUR 10 million. However, this procedure is not mandatory (under the rules set out in Article 78i of the Guidelines) for projects whose aid component exceeds the said amount, but are implemented in accordance with Model B, where a public authority is also responsible for the management of the constructed public network (according to the definition of Model B in chapter 2.3.2)

Private operators must implement the principle of accounting separation, i.e. keep separate accounts for the business operations related to the construction and management of the network, in order to facilitate the ex post aid verification procedure for all projects to which this procedure is applicable. The Framework Programme stipulates that network operators must, while implementing their projects, deliver to CAs at least once a year such separate accounting reports. The reports must include data on the number of active network users, user structure by category (private, corporate, public), average income per user according to user category and financial net profit or loss indicators. The potential presence of excess aid is verified in the subsequent procedure by comparing the indicators concerning the take-up rate and average income per network user, using the same reference indicators as were used by the operators in their framework business plans submitted during the public procurement procedure. The subsequent aid verification procedure should be carried out at the end of the seven-year period of network operation. If, at the end of the seven-year period, the number of users is higher than the originally anticipated reference number by more than 10%³⁵, and no corresponding decrease in retail prices has occurred³⁶ on account of which such an increase in the number of users by more than 10% would compensate, financially, for the decrease in anticipated income, it is necessary to perform an analysis of the calculation of excess aid to be reclaimed. That amount must correspond to the share in the operator's profit which was made on account of that portion of the user base which exceeds the 10% threshold of user-base increase relative to that originally planned for the end of the seven-year period³⁷. From the portion of the profit thus calculated it is necessary to identify, with regard to the aid intensity defined during public procurement, the

³⁵ The said threshold of a 10% increase in user-base has been introduced so as to avoid the subsequent aid verification procedure in cases of minimal, but acceptable, departures from the user levels originally anticipated in the operators' plans.

³⁶ According to official European Commission reports (e.g. *Digital agenda Scoreboard*).

³⁷ This refers to the cumulative profit over the seven-year period.

proportional share in profits which corresponds to the amounts to be reclaimed. The amounts to be reclaimed must not exceed the absolute amount of aid awarded under the project.

The subsequent aid verification procedure, including the calculation of excess aid, may be complex and may involve additional administrative burden on CAs. Therefore, the Framework Programme foresees that the responsibility for establishing the need for clawback should lie with network operators, whereby HAKOM and CAFP step in as entities with a monitoring and corrective function. Thus, at the end of the seven-year period, or during the subsequent aid verification procedure, where one is necessary (given the amount of aid granted), each operator must prepare a draft analysis indicating whether there is a need for the clawback of excess aid; in case it is, the operator must calculate the amount of aid to be reclaimed. HAKOM shall, in cooperation with the CAFP, deliver an opinion on this proposal, but shall also take into account the operator's accounting reports. Figure 2.3 illustrates the activity flowchart. In case HAKOM delivers a positive opinion on the operator's proposal, the CA is authorised to immediately accept the operator's proposal, i.e. the CA is authorised to define, if necessary, the aid amount to be reclaimed. In the event that HAKOM delivers a negative opinion on the operator's original proposal, that proposal shall be returned to the operator, accompanied with HAKOM's comments, for amendment. The amended proposal shall be resubmitted for HAKOM's assessment, and, in the case HAKOM again delivers a negative opinion, CAs shall be authorised, upon prior consent from the CAFP and taking into account both of HAKOM's opinions, to take a final decision regarding the need for clawback, and, if relevant, regarding the amounts to be thus reclaimed.



Figure 2.3 – Activity flowchart in the subsequent aid verification procedure

Although the Framework Programme stipulates that the subsequent aid verification procedure should be implemented after the seven-year period since the launch of network operations, CAs may, in accordance with the specific demands of each individual project, request of private operators to undertake additional, multiple subsequent aid verification procedures, during the initial seven-year period, or after its expiry (e.g. in projects by public-private partnerships which may have a longer period of implementation).

2.9 Overview of structural rules under the Framework Programme

This final chapter lays out a summary of the structural rules set out in the Framework Programme, in other words, a summary of the implementing state aid rules defined under the Framework Programme as a national state aid scheme. All CAs must follow these structural rules when preparing and implementing their projects, so as to ensure that each project complies with the Framework Programme.

Table 2-6 is a summary of the structural rules classified into basic categories; it also includes a short description and references to the relevant chapters and tables in this document where each rule is described in more detail.

National Framework Programme for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure in Areas Lacking Sufficient Commercial Interest for Investments

Basic rule	Unit	Description/comment	Reference
Mapping rules	Basic access		Chapter 2.1.2.1, Table 2-1
	NGA access	Also includes rules for determining problematic grey NGA areas	Chapter 2.1.2.2, Table 2-2
	Eligibility of aid for ultra- fast NGA access	Refers to non-problematic grey and black NGA areas	Chapter 2.1.3
Target level of access (Step change)	Achievement of step change according to area type		Chapter 2.2, Table 2-3
Business model restrictions under specific investment models	Restriction to wholesale business models under Investment Models B and C	In order to minimise distortions of competition	Chapters 2.3.2, 2.3.3
	Other restrictions under Investment Model B	Network construction, management and maintenance by publicly owned companies	Chapter 2.3.2
	Adoption of other investment models	Other than the models compatible with Models A, B and C	Chapter 2.3.4
Determining project scope	Determining all potential beneficiaries covered by the project	Identifying the location of all potential network users	Chapter 2.4.1
	Determining the demarcation point	Locating the demarcation point between the access and the aggregation network	Chapter 2.4.2
Implementation of public consultation	Timeframe for the completion of public consultation		Chapter 2.5
	Verification of area colour		Chapter 2.5.1
	Structure and level of retail packages		Chapter 2.5.2
	Wholesale access		Chapter 2.5.3
	Public procurement		Chapter 2.5.4
	Utilisation of existing infrastructure		Chapter 2.5.5

Table 2-6 – Overview of structural rules under the Framework Programme

Basic rule	Unit	Description/comment	Reference
Wholesale conditions	Determining a minimum set of supported wholesale services	Per area type	Chapter 2.6.1, Table 2-4
	Determining and supervising wholesale conditions and access prices		Chapter 2.6.2, Figure 2.2
Implementation of public procurement procedure		Compliance with the Public Procurement Act; Selection of the most economically advantageous offer under Investment Models A and C	Chapter 2.7
Clawback	Initial aid verification procedure		Chapter 2.8.1
	Subsequent aid verification procedure	Applicability of the subsequent aid verification procedure, in reference to the amount of aid granted for the project	Chapter 2.8.2, Figure 2.3
Monitoring and reporting on the implementation of projects and the Framework Programme		CA's and CAFP's monitoring and reporting obligations concerning the implementation of projects and the Framework Programme	Chapter 4.1.11, Chapter 4.3

3 Financial aspects of implementation of the Framework Programme

Initial observation concerning this chapter:

For the purposes of implementing the preliminary notification procedure with regard to the Framework Programme as a state aid scheme, this chapter presents an overview of the financial aspects of the implementation of the Framework Programme. As mentioned above, EU Funds have been foreseen as the primary source of state aid in the 2014-2020 period. The programming process concerning EU Funds in the 2014-2020 budget period is still ongoing in Croatia. Therefore, it is impossible, at this stage, to specify in detail the sources and level of funding available in the EU Funds for the implementation of projects under the Framework Programme. One of the indisputable investment priorities of the Operational Programme of Structural Funds (specifically ERDF) for the 2014-2020 budget period is stimulating the development of broadband networks, which then also includes the implementation of this Framework Programme. Moreover, it is also certain that the national level public authority which will function as the CAFP (as the state aid granting authority), will also be the Intermediate Body for the said investment priority. It is expected that the programming process concerning EU Funds for the 2014-2020 period will be completed within six months at the latest. Therefore, the preliminary notification procedure for the Framework Programme is now instigated, with a view to accelerating the future formal notification procedure, and ultimately enabling the implementation of projects under the Framework Programme after all the formal requirements have been fulfilled for Croatia's access to the EU Funds in the 2014-2020 budget period.

3.1 Aid intensities

Table 3-1 sets out indicative ranges of anticipated aid intensity for projects to be implemented under the Framework Programme, according to area types (see Chapter 2.2 for the explanation of the division into these types). The values stated are based on the technological and economic analyses of various infrastructural and technological solutions used in the Study of Incentive Measures [3]. It must be emphasized that any references to aid intensity in this document should be construed as approximate and serving informative purposes only; their purpose is to indicate the likely intensity ranges since this is necessary for project preparation. The actual aid intensities will be defined during project implementation, i.e. after the public procurement procedure under Investment Models A and C. Also, the aid intensity ranges indicated in the table should not be regarded as limiting. For instance, some projects in all area types will be allowed to depart from those ranges, after giving due consideration to the local circumstances and the need to select the optimum infrastructural and technological solution for a given project.

Clearly, the aid intensity is greater in more scarcely populated area types I and II, while lower intensities are generally possible where is possible to make reasonably extensive use of the existing capacities of the telecommunications infrastructure (antenna masts and copper network in area types I and II, and the system of cable ducts in area types III, IV and V).

Area type	Aid intensity	Comment
I	90-100%	The intensity varies depending on the exploitability of existing infrastructure (antenna masts, copper network).
II	40-90%	The intensity varies depending on the population and geographical size of the settlement, the state of the existing pair infrastructure, land configuration, etc.
III	30-100%	The intensity varies depending on the implemented infrastructural solution, the highest intensity is planned for FTTH networks where a new cable duct system must be constructed. Generally, there is higher aid intensity in smaller settlements. The 100% intensity level applies to Investment Model B.
IV	20-100%	Lower aid intensity where there are available capacities for the construction of the FTTH network in the existing cable duct network. The 100% intensity level applies to Investment Model B. ¹
v	20-100%	Lower aid intensity where there are available capacities for the construction of the FTTH network in the existing cable duct network. The 100% intensity level applies to Investment Model B. ¹
5	Although the maximum aid intensity in the case of Investment Model B may be construed as suggesting that the application of Iodel B is inappropriate, i.e. that it means reliance on a disproportionately high amount of aid, it should be borne in mind that the	

Table 3-1 – Indicative aid intensity per area type

¹ Although the maximum aid intensity in the case of Investment Model B may be construed as suggesting that the application of Model B is inappropriate, i.e. that it means reliance on a disproportionately high amount of aid, it should be borne in mind that the implementation of the Framework Programme in area types IV and V (grey and black NGA areas) may be justified in some cases, providing certain conditions have been fulfilled (see chapters 2.1.2.2 and 2.1.3). This will commonly be limited to smaller geographical areas or certain user groups (so-called gap filling), meaning that the absolute intensity of aid will remain proportional to the goals of such projects.

As mentioned above, the ultimate aid intensity and the absolute aid amount in Investment Models A and C will only be determined after the completion of the public procurement procedure, on the basis of the value of requested aid and the value of own resources which operators will invest into the project – parameters considered to be crucial assessment criteria in the selection of the most economically advantageous offer (see chapter 2.7.1). The Framework Programme requires that the aid amounts determined in this manner be fixed for the whole duration of the project, and that they must be formally specified in the contract signed with the selected operator in the case of Model A and in the Public-Private Partnership contracts in Model C. This *ex-ante* approach is consistent with the rules and recommendations laid down in Article 78i of the Guidelines, encouraging operators to carefully prepare their public procurement bids and to assume any risks concerning the assessment of the requested aid amount. On the other hand, this also ensures predictability of state aid expenditure from the perspective of CAs and CAFPs, including procedures related to the application for and disbursement of resources from EU Funds.

The Framework Programme makes provision for subsequent amendments of the amounts of state aid only where it can be demonstrated in practice that the resources awarded were excessive (a case of state aid reduction). This is verified indirectly through a claw-back mechanism – for more detail see chapter 2.8. Pursuant to the rules set out in

Article 78i of the Guidelines, clawback is not necessary in case of the Investment Model B where the public authority is also responsible for the management of the constructed network.

3.2 Overview of the financial requirements of the Framework Programme

We present below an indicative assessment of the amount of state aid necessary for co-financing projects under the Framework Programme in 2014-2020 (Table 3-2). The aid amounts listed comprise resources obtained from EU Funds and the national component of co-financing, whereby the assumed participation of EU funds is 85%. These estimates serve primarily for the purposes of enabling the Framework Programme to undergo the approval procedure, as required under state aid rules (as an indication of the total amount of aid required).

The indicative assessment is based on the ranges of unit costs involved in implementing specific technologies ([3],[20],[21]), and on assumed shares of particular technologies foreseen in different projects under the overall Framework Programme, as follows:

- Implementation of FTTH networks for no more than 25% of the Croatian population (in area types III, IV and V³⁸), through Investment Models B or C;
- Implementation of VDSL/FTTC and LTE/4G networks for 44.9% of the Croatian population (in area type II), mainly through the Investment Model A;
- Implementation of wireless UMTS/3G networks or satellite access for 0.2% of the Croatian population (in area type I).

The resources foreseen in the above indicative assessment allow the DAE targets to be met by the end of 2020, concerning the availability of fast access and the deployment of ultra-fast access (DAE_c[1], i.e. DAE_c[2]). It must be emphasized that this is solely an indicative assessment which in no way limits the use of specific technologies and investment models falling outside the scenarios assumed for purposes of the assessment, in accordance with specific local needs and circumstances, and the amount of state aid (including the resources from EU Funds) which will actually be at the disposal for co-financing projects under the Framework Programme in the 2014-2020 period.

³⁸ It is assumed that area types IV and V (non-problematic grey and black NGA areas) will comprise around 30% of Croatia's population and that within those areas there will be no need or justification to implement projects under the Framework Programme, since market operators will make their own investments into NGA networks (or such networks will be constructed with the help of measures or projects which will not include state aid). See also footnote 4) in Table 3-2.
Table 3-2 – Indicative assessment of state aid required for the implementation of the Framework

 Programme, according to sources of funds (2014-2020)

Area type (ch. 2.2)	Share of population (relative to Croatia's total population size)	Total investment funds ¹ (in million EUR)	Average aid intensity ²	EU funds ³ (in million EUR)	National component of co-financing (in million EUR)
I	0.2%	11.2	100%	9.5	1.7
П	44.9%	151.7	55%	72.1	12.7
ш		486.3	35%	144.7	25.5
IV	54.9% ⁴	41.6	50%	17.7	3.1
v		21.4	50%	9.1	1.6
TOTAL	100%	712.2	42%	253.1	44.6

¹ Refers to total investment funds required for the implementation of projects under the Framework Programme, comprising both state aid and resources from private operators.

² Refers to the expected average aid intensity. The actual values of aid may vary from project to project depending on a number of factors (see chapter 3.1) and shall be defined directly during the project preparation stage in accordance with the rules laid down in the Framework Programme.

³ Here the maximum possible value of co-financing from EU funds is foreseen, i.e. 85%, relative to total state aid required. The remainder should be supplied from the national component of co-financing (assumed value being 15%).

⁴ The stated percentage of the population refers to all areas belonging to types S2_{osn} and C_{osn} (concerning basic access), which will be classified in almost all cases into area types III, IV and V, or will not be covered by the Framework Programme at all (areas where operators make their own investments into appropriate network).

Concerning the data in the foregoing table, the following facts must be emphasised:

- it is estimated that EUR 712.2 million will be invested in the next seven-year period (2014-2020) through all the projects implemented under the Framework Programme; the goal is to meet the national strategic targets and the DAE targets, which include the accomplishment of universal broadband coverage with fast access³⁹, with 50% of households using ultra-fast access;
- of the estimated EUR 712.2 million of investment funds, it is expected that an average of 58% of the funds will be provided by the operators who will participate as partners in projects implemented under the Framework Programme;
- the remaining 42% of the investment funds (EUR 297.8 million) refers to state aid, which must be secured so as to ensure sustainability of the projects for the construction of broadband infrastructure;
- within state aid resources, providing the largest share of co-financing from the EU funds can be accomplished (85%), EUR 253.1 million must be allocated from the EU funds for co-financing broadband infrastructure projects;

³⁹ With the exception of at most 0.2% of Croatia's population in area type I, who will be provided with advanced basic broadband access.

- the remaining portion of state aid (at least 15%, i.e. EUR 44.7 million) must be secured from the national component of co-financing (at national, county and/or LSU level);
- as for the allocation of aid according to area type, area types I and II account for 32.3% of state aid, while the remaining 67.7% of aid refers to types III, IV and V⁴⁰;
- since at the time of finalising this document it was not possible to verify in detail area colours concerning NGA access, this document also cannot give any specific indication as to what proportions of the population within the stated 54.9% of Croatia's population will be included in types III, IV and V, although it is possible to predict with a high degree of certainty that at least 25% of Croatia's population will fall under area type III. In area types IV and V (grey and black NGA areas), projects under the Framework Programme will presumably only cover a minor section of the population in the majority of cases, i.e. certain groups of end users (so-called gap filling principle). In the remaining cases, in area types IV and V operators shall build NGA networks independently or they will be constructed under other investment models which do not include state aid, i.e. which are not subject to the Framework Programme.

3.3 State aid beneficiaries

In the state aid terminology, state aid beneficiaries are all entities receiving aid. Under the Framework Programme CAs are foreseen as state aid beneficiaries, i.e. public authorities at local and regional level (LSUs and RSUs). Where operators participate in project implementation as private partners (in Investment Models A and C), aid shall be awarded to the operators in accordance with the structural rules of the Framework Programme as defined in this document (especially the structural rules concerning public procurement – see chapter 2.7, and claw-back– see chapter 2.8).

⁴⁰ This allocation results mainly from the assumption that in most cases FTTH solutions will be implemented in area types III, IV and V; those technological solutions, in turn, which entail lower investment costs (FTTC/VDSL, LTE) will be implemented in area types I and II. This assumption squares well with the need to achieve DAE strategic targets concerning the use of ultra-fast broadband access, since this can only be achieved using FTTH solutions.

4 Implementation of the Framework Programme and of projects under the Framework Programme

This chapter lays out the final overview of all activities and measures related to the implementation of the Framework Programme at national level, and of individual projects under the Framework Programme at lower, local levels, including all coordination activities between the CAFP and CAs and formal approvals issued by the CAFP to CAs at specific stages in the preparation and implementation of projects.

4.1 Project preparation and implementation timeline

Project activities may be divided into two basic stages:

- Project preparation, which includes drawing up the feasibility study, preparing draft designs and pertaining specifications, public consultations, finalising design specifications and adopting the decision to launch the project;
- Project implementation, which includes the public procurement procedure, development of detailed design specifications and acquisition of requisite licences and approvals, finalising the overall financial framework, submitting an application for project co-financing from EU funds, construction of the network and bringing it into a fully operational state, definition and approval of wholesale access conditions, and all monitoring and reporting activities related to project implementation, including claw-back.

The scope and sequence of activities during the initial stages of project implementation may vary depending on the selected investment model, as duly emphasised below. It must also be stressed that the proposed scope and sequence of the stages described below is mainly defined by the state aid rules (laid down in the Guidelines, i.e. incorporated into the Framework Programme through the structural rules), and by the anticipated implementing rules of co-financing from EU Funds for the 2014 – 2020 budget period.

4.1.1 Preliminary activities

In the context of preliminary activities, LSUs, RSUs (counties) and other bodies of public authority are expected to prepare preliminary analyses to establish whether there is potential in a given target area for the implementation of projects under the Framework Programme (area of a particular LSU, or several neighbouring LSUs). This preliminary analysis should be drawn up as a feasibility study⁴¹, and it is recommended that it includes at least the following units:

⁴¹ Sometimes, in addition to the feasibility study, a prefeasibility study is specifically prepared, which may predate the former as an additional preparatory step. Compared to a feasibility study, a prefeasibility study is commonly prepared at a slightly coarser level of detail and availability of the necessary input data.

- analysis of the demographic, social and economic situation in the target area (based on the available statistical data and the data accessible via bodies LSUs and/or RSUs);
- preliminary analysis of the state of the existing broadband infrastructure and networks, and of the services provided by the operators (based on the initial data from Annex E to this document and data from HAKOM's OBC application – for more detailed descriptions and explanations see chapters 1.5 and 1.6);
- correlation between the strategic objectives at local and regional (county) level and the benefits of constructing the appropriate broadband infrastructure;
- preliminary analysis of the infrastructural and technological options in the construction of a broadband infrastructure, including the analysis of the potential exploitability of existing infrastructure;
- preliminary analysis of the financial aspects of implementing specific infrastructural and technological solutions and the investment model options;
- status analysis of the relevant strategic development documents and physical planning documents at local levels, and identifying any amendments that may become necessary in view of the projects of broadband infrastructure development.

The feasibility study is intended to provide a first glimpse into the feasibility of implementing projects under the Framework Programme in a specific area, i.e. to define the baseline, the alternatives and/or the options which will enable a more detailed specification of project parameters during following stages of preparation.

The Framework Programme does not feature the CAFP as an entity with an official capacity with respect to LSUs or other bodies of public authority carrying out preliminary activities; in other words, the CAFP will not be approving feasibility studies as the formal documents resulting from these preliminary activities. However, if desirable that – providing it has sufficient administrative and professional capacities, CAFP provides support in the form of informal consultations, which mainly includes giving LSUs advice and guidance, in accordance with the structural rules laid down in the Framework Programme and experience with earlier projects implemented under its auspices.

In addition, LSUs are advised to consult with operators during preliminary activities concerning the latters' plans for the construction of broadband infrastructure in the LSUs' territory. Such informal consultations must not be construed as part of the public consultation procedure which takes place at a later stage, or as a part of the verification of area colour (chapter 4.1.3). This is purely an initial step which may in some cases facilitate or accelerate further preparatory project activities (e.g. selection of the investment model), mainly where there is correspondence between LSUs' strategic objectives and operators' plans in the areas concerned. Notwithstanding these informal consultations with operators, LSUs must still comply with all the structural rules set out in the Framework Programme

which concern subsequent stages in the preparation and implementation of projects (mapping, public consultation, public procurement etc.).

4.1.2 Preparing a draft Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan

The Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan (hereinafter BIDP) is a formal document within the Framework Programme which lays out details of a specific project under the Framework Programme. As a rule, BIDP is defined on the basis of results of one or more feasibility studies (including prefeasibility studies) where the appropriate solution is selected for the construction of broadband infrastructure. Concerning the structural rules of the Framework Programme and the need to have the final draft of the BIDP approved by the CAFP, BIDP must include at least the following data and analyses, i.e. units:

- definition of the body of public authority which will act as the competent authority for the project (CA);
- definition of the project's geographical scope in terms of the administrative and/or statistical units included (counties, cities or municipalities, settlements), regardless of the ultimate target areas in which broadband infrastructure will be implemented;
- status analysis of the existing broadband infrastructure, the availability and services offered for specific categories of end users;
- the results of the initial colour determination procedure (mapping) with regard to basic and NGA access, based on the list in Annex E, and the data available in HAKOM's OBC application at the level of street addresses and settlements (for more detailed explanations and instructions see chapter 2.1);
- the target areas designated for project implementation, that is, for the construction of broadband infrastructure, sorted into area types according to the need for a step change (for explanations and instructions see chapter 2.2), together will the locations of all potential users that must be covered by the network;
- the specification of the location of one or more demarcation points towards an aggregation network (for more detail see chapter 2.3.4);
- information on existing infrastructure that can be used in the project;
- detailed analysis of the demographic, social and economic benefits the project would bring to the target areas (according to the feasibility study);
- a reasoned selection of the investment model, accompanied by a suitable business analysis in the case of Models B or C;
- analysis of user potential in the project's target area, sorted by user category (private, corporate, and public), which can be accompanied by the results of an appropriate user survey, if one was conducted;

- specification of the minimal required level of retail services, concerning their quality (access speed per user category) and price (which can be referenced according to the market values or average values) - this must also be included in the case of Investment Models B and C, which are based on the wholesale business model, since the planning of a network's technical properties and capacities on the wholesale level must be in accordance with the services that will be provided on the retail level;
- the specification of the minimal set of wholesale services supported and the rules for determining and controlling wholesale prices and conditions of access to the constructed network (for more detailed explanations and instructions see chapter 2.6);
- the specification of the procedure and criteria of public procurement that shall be implemented in the selection of an operator - private partner on the project (applicable for Investment Models A and C) – for more detailed explanations see chapter 2.7), including the draft contract to be concluded with the selected operator;
- the specification of the clawback mechanism for a more detailed explanation and instructions see chapter 2.8;
- analysis of the costs of implementation of specific infrastructural and technological solutions, and, for Models B and C, a detailed analysis of the project's cost-effectiveness;
- preliminary financial plan of project implementation, which must specify the modality of co-financing from EU funds, the sources of funds for the national cofinancing component and the sources of the funds necessary for project prefinancing purposes, including, where necessary, aid ceilings (in total, or per unit, i.e. potential user, or household covered by the broadband network) and anticipated funds from private operators which must be secured for co-financing investment expenses and/or covering pre-financing costs;
- plan of organisation of project implementation, including allocation of responsibilities between CAs and private operators, depending on the selected investment model;
- preliminary analysis of all risks which may have a bearing on the success of project implementation;
- preliminary timeline for project implementation.

The initial project specifications are defined in the draft BIDP. Those specifications will then serve as the baseline for the public consultations in the following stage and, after that, as a baseline for finalising the BIDP. Compared with the final BIDP document, its draft should include all the data and units as listed above, however, the data concerning the project's target area will be verified through public consultations, while the data on existing infrastructure may be supplemented with any data which operators deliver during public consultations. Similarly, CAs are free to amend the BIDP following the public consultation stage to give credit to any reasonable and justified opinions and comments supplied by operators, if it is considered that those amendments may improve project implementation. One must, however, make ensure that the project's final specifications in the BIDP remain compatible with the structural rules set out in the Framework Programme, which will eventually be verified during the formal procedure of BIDP approval by the CAFP following public consultations (see next chapter 4.1.3).

To accelerate BIDP's final approval by the CAFP after public consultations, or to avoid potential incompatibilities between the BIDP and the structural rules under the Framework Programme after public consultations, CAs shall deliver the draft BIDP to the CAFP before submitting it for public consultations, so that preliminary verification can be made of its compatibility with the rules of the Framework Programme. The CAFP shall carry out this preliminary verification within 30 days at most and shall communicate all its observations to the CAs, so that they can be properly addressed through amendments to the BIDP prior to its submission for public consultations.

When preparing the draft BIDP, and prior to its submission for preliminary verification, CAs are advised to consult with the CAFP regarding the definition of the project's target areas where such areas belong to area types I, IV and V, since these constitute special cases with regard to project feasibility (in area type I it is necessary to justify the feasibility of implementing basic broadband access, due to high costs of implementing NGA access, in accordance with the instructions laid down in chapter 2.1.2.1; in area types IV and V the project planned comprises grey and/or black NGA areas, and additional analyses must be performed to establish the justification of projects implementation, in accordance with the instructions specified in chapters 2.1.2.2 and 2.1.3).

4.1.3 Public consultations procedure

CAs must refer the draft BIDP to public consultations procedure which is explained in detail in Chapter 2.5. The consultations must take place for a period of no less than 30 days.

CAs must inform the CAFP on the launching of the public consultations procedure, and the CAFP shall in turn publish this information on its website along with the BIDP draft document, i.e. the link thereto, in order to render the public consultations procedure transparent, i.e. visible and available to all interested parties (primarily to operators and end users).

Throughout the public consultations procedure which is aimed at all units covered by the draft BIDP, special attention should be placed on the acquisition of operators' investment plans with a view to verifying the colours of areas, i.e. determining the final coverage of the targeted project implementation areas (for more details see chapter 2.5.1), and acquiring the data on existing operators' infrastructure which can be used in the construction of the project broadband infrastructure (for more details see Chapter 2.5.5).

Any objections and comments submitted during the consultations procedure are to be considered by the CAs, and, if necessary, included in the BIDP through amendments thereto.

The final version of the BIDP is referred to the CAFP for approval. If the project described in the BIDP meets all the structural requirements of the Framework Programme, the CAFP shall issue the project approval document in the period of no more than 30 days. Only after the project has been approved by the CAFP, CAs can adopt the decision on the launching of the project.

In the case of projects covering the types of areas IV and V, and with regard to the procedure of the colour of the area verification which has been carried out, when approving the final version of the BIDP, the CAFP must pay special attention to objections and comments submitted by operators, as well as to their investment plans. In other words, it is necessary to ascertain whether, after the public consultations procedure has been concluded, the circumstances which have brought about the preliminary approval of the draft BIDP with regard to envisaged targeted areas of the project coverage in the types of areas IV and V have changed and whether such changed circumstances have been adequately included in the final version of the BIDP ⁴².

When it comes to Investment Model C projects (PPP), CAFP shall issue the project approval only after the Public-Private Partnership Agency has issued the corresponding approval in line with the procedures laid down in the PPPA [9]. Given that this procedure for obtaining the necessary approvals with regard to PPP can require a certain additional time period (of 30 days and more), when it comes to the C model it is exceptionally allowed to apply a longer period of 120 days between the date of the launching of the public consultations to the adoption of the decision on the launching of the project.

It is necessary to emphasise that the role of the CAFP, after the closure of the public consultations, also consists of providing support to CAs in cases where CAs cannot assess by themselves whether the planned operators' investments justify amendments to initially determined colours, which is explained in more detail in chapter 2.5.1. This support by the CAFP should in any case be provided before the final version of the BIDP has been defined, i.e. before it is referred to the CAFP for approval.

4.1.4 Decision on launching the project

After the BIDP has been approved by the CAFP, the CA can launch the implementation of the project. This can also be institutionalised by a corresponding decision, i.e. an act at the level of representative and/or operative bodies of LSU, RSU, or at the level of state administration bodies, if the project is managed at the national level. The decision on the launching of the project is followed by the signing of the contract between the CAFP and the

⁴² In the types of areas IV and V (grey and black NGA areas), the implementation of the projects within the Framework Programme can significantly influence the market competitiveness and therefore is rather sensitive. It is therefore necessary to extremely carefully consider whether the implementation of projects in such cases is justified, which also includes taking into consideration of operators' objections, and a detailed analysis of whether the operators' investment plans are credible (see chapter2.5.1).

CA. The integral part of the contract is the BIDP document (for more details see Chapter 4.2.1).

4.1.5 Public procurement

The public procurement procedure with regard to Investment Models A and C consists of the selection of the operator - private partner who will design, build and manage the broadband infrastructure. In addition to general public procurement regulations [8], when it comes to the Investment Model C, it is also necessary to meet specific public procurement rules pertaining to the PPP [9].

Model B public procurement procedures are related to the procurement of necessary services, works and equipment in the activities of network design and construction (and, if necessary, afterwards, the services of network maintenance and management). This means that such public procurement procedures can be repeated on several occasions within the framework of subsequent project phases implementation (in line with the CA's plan). In this respect this type of approach is different than the one-time initial public procurement procedure used in the case of Models A and C. In the case of public procurement procedures in the Model B, as a rule, it is necessary to comply with general public procurement regulations. In the remainder of the document all structural rules for public procurement from the Framework Programme which apply to Model B as well will be stated explicitly.

All CAs must announce all public procurement procedures to the CAFP, immediately prior to their publication in relevant electronic public procurement journals (at the level of Croatia) [28], i.e., as appropriate, at the level of the EU [29]), so that the CAFP could publish that information, along with the corresponding links, on its website. The same applies to all Model B public procurement procedures.

With regard to the date of the public procurement launch, it is necessary to comply with the longest deadlines in relation to the public consultations procedure, which are defined under the Framework Programme (see chapter 2.5, for Models A and B - 90 days at the most, for model C - 120 days at the most).

The public procurement procedure has been elaborated on in chapter 2.7. This description also includes the rule of the economically most advantageous offer and potential cases of unsatisfactory or problematic outcomes of public procurement procedures with regard to the quality of submitted offers and required amounts of aid (see chapter 2.7.3), which must be dealt with by CAs in consultations with the CAFP and, if necessary, HAKOM.

After the tender procedure has been closed, the CA must sign the public procurement contract with the selected operator. The contents of the public procurement contract has been elaborated on in chapter 4.2.2. When concluding the Model C contract it is also necessary to comply with the relevant PPPA provisions.

The conclusion of the public procurement contract should be reported to the CAFP, and the CAFP should in turn publish the relevant public procurement procedure information

on its website (the information on the selected operator, infrastructural and technological solutions and required amount of aid).

4.1.6 Network design and obtaining of necessary licences and authorisations

After the public procurement procedure for Investment Models A and C has been completed, the preparation of a detailed broadband network construction design plan can begin, and all the necessary licences and authorisations can be obtained in line with the regulations in the field of construction and physical planning. As in the case of the Model A, in the case of the Model C (PPP) the responsibility for the preparation of a detailed design plan in line with the project specifications within the BIDP rests with the private operator The CAs should provide administrative assistance in the processes of obtaining of necessary licences and authorisations since public administration bodies, the CA being one of them, in most cases carry out the tasks pertaining to the issuance of licences in the field of physical planning and construction, and the authorisations, in most cases, are related to the use of the state-owned infrastructure and facilities, which also includes the infrastructure that can be used in the project⁴³.

In the Model B the responsibility for the preparation of a detailed broadband network design plan rests with the CA itself. As a rule, specialised external experts are commissioned through the public procurement procedure for the purpose of preparing the detailed design plan. In the case of this model too, the CA, as a public administration body, can have a significant role in the process of obtaining necessary licenses and authorisations.

A detailed design plan in this sub-chapter includes two related units:

- the construction plan for the broadband network as a whole, along with the corresponding technical specifications and descriptions which enable the construction of the network and the setting up of the technical and operative network integrity necessary for its work;
- preliminary designs, working drawings and construction plans for the telecommunications infrastructure facilities, i.e. all formal project documents necessary for obtaining the licences in the field of physical planning and construction, which are also a condition which must be met before one can start with the construction of the telecommunications infrastructure facilities.

4.1.7 Project budget, application for the co-financing from the EU funds

After the broadband network construction plan has been completed it is possible to determine the project budget, i.e. based on detailed construction specifications it is possible to draw up a detailed financial plan with all envisaged expenditures. As a rule, the drawing up of the financial plan follows after the broadband network construction plan from the previous phase has been completed. In the case of Models A and C, the financial plan is

⁴³ When preparing a detailed project it is also necessary, as appropriate, to take into consideration the potential public works on the construction of the municipal infrastructure within which it is possible to construct a part of the infrastructure which could be used for the purposes of the project broadband network (integrated construction principle).

drawn up by private partners, whereas in the case of Model B the responsibility for the drafting of the financial plan rests with the CA, i.e. external experts and /or consultants (usually the same ones commissioned for the preparation of the construction plan).

In the process of the drafting of a detailed financial plan total investment expenditures are determined. This enables the project financial construction to be closed, i.e. one can start dealing with the provision of funding sources (pre-financing) for the further project implementation, i.e. project construction. This step can be particularly critical in the case of Model B, since the entire responsibility for the provision of pre-financing funds lies with the CA. At the same time, in the case of Models A and C, it is obvious that the responsibility in this step will entirely or for the most part lie with private operators.

For the purpose of ensuring the co-financing of the network construction through the EU funds, in this phase it is necessary to apply to managing bodies competent for the EU funds, in line with the detailed implementation procedures which will be defined for the purpose at hand and which, at the moment of the closing of this document, were not known.

4.1.8 Network construction

Activities related to the network construction can begin once all the necessary licences in the field of physical planning and construction have been obtained (in the case of new infrastructural facilities), and once the financial construction has been closed, which includes the provision of funds for the construction financing (pre-financing and/or co-financing), i.e. obtaining of the approval for the co-financing from the managing body competent for the EU funds.

Once the network construction activities have been completed, it is necessary to carry out the initial clawback, which is in practice conducted along with the procedure of payment from the EU funds which is carried out by the managing body competent for the EU funds⁴⁴ (for more details see chapter 2.8.1). In the case of all investment models CAs must submit the data on aid payments within projects to the CAFP.

In line with the current rules on the acquisition of data with regard to the built electronic communications infrastructure, it is necessary to forward the relevant data on the infrastructure built within the project to state administration bodies which will collect data and manage a database on the electronic communications infrastructure.

4.1.9 Approval of wholesale conditions and prices

In order for the network to become operative it is necessary, in line with the procedure laid down under the Framework Programme, to obtain the approval of wholesale conditions and prices. Following the opinion from the HAKOM, the approval is issued by the

⁴⁴ If the payment from EU funds is carried out in several instalments throughout the project implementation (including the advance payment), the initial clawback must be carried out upon the final calculation of the EU funding, after the network construction activities have been completed.

CA, where necessary, with the prior consent of the CAFP (for more details see chapter 2.6.2). The approval of wholesale conditions and prices is a condition which must be met for the network to become operative, i.e. to start providing services (on the wholesale market, or on the retail market as well).

According to the Framework Programme structural rules it is necessary to carry out checks of wholesale conditions and prices once in every twelve months starting from the date of initial approval of wholesale conditions and prices.

CAs must submit the data on the network access wholesale conditions to the CAFP which publishes these data on its website (as a document which in its structure and purpose equals the referent offers published within the framework of regulatory measures). The same applies to any change of network access wholesale conditions.

4.1.10 Clawback

In addition to the initial clawback procedure, for all projects in which the amount of allocated aid exceeds 10 million EUR, it is also necessary to carry out a subsequent clawback procedure. The subsequent clawback procedure is described in chapter 2.8.2.

4.1.11 Monitoring and reporting on the progress in the implementation of the project

Activities related to monitoring and reporting on the project implementation include all necessary interactions between CAs and CAFPs (and where necessary, HAKOM), and between the CAFP and the European Commission with regard to the approved state aid scheme in order to render the project implementation and the state aid allocation transparent in line with the general state aid rules and the rules laid down in the Guidelines.

In Investment Models A and C CAs are responsible for the monitoring of private operators as aid beneficiaries, who are responsible for the activities of the broadband network design, construction and management. All activities and obligations of operators related to project monitoring need to be adequately defined in contracts concluded with private operators (i.e. in PPP contracts in the case of the Investment Model C). It is particularly important that private operators are monitored by CAs in the following activities (this, however, does not imply that CAs are not to monitor the project implementation in all other phases as well):

- Preparation of the network construction and financial plans, obtaining of all necessary licences and authorisations, application to managing bodies competent for the EU funds, and the closing of the financial construction along with the provision of funding for the network construction activities;
- Network construction, initial clawback procedure and the final payment from the EU funds;
- Initial procedure for the approval of wholesale conditions and prices, and any other such subsequent procedure in yearly intervals;

- Subsequent clawback procedure after the period of 7 years (where the initial amount of aid exceeds 10 million EUR);
- General monitoring of basic indicators related to the network operation (number of users covered⁴⁵, number of wholesale users per wholesale services provided in the network, number of retail users, types of retail services with corresponding prices⁴⁶).

CAs must also inform the CAFP, on a regular basis, of all preparatory and implementing activities related to the project in order for the CAFP to be able, in line with the transparency and reporting rules laid down in Articles 78j) and 78k) of the Guidelines, to monitor the implementation of the overall Framework Programme and report to the European Commission on all necessary details of the Framework Programme as the approved national state aid scheme (see also chapter 4.3).

Regular reporting by CAs to the CAFP must include at least the key information and data in the following activities related to the project implementation:

- Information on the completion of the draft BIDP document and the carrying out of the public consultations procedure so that the CAFP could publish that information, along with the draft BIDP document, on its website;
- information on the project implementation start, i.e. the implementation of the public procurement procedure so that the CAFP could publish that information on its website;
- Information that the public procurement procedure has been completed along with the information on the selected operator, planned infrastructural and technological solutions and required amount of aid and aid intensity (this relates only to Investment Models A and C).
- Information on the completion of the broadband network construction and financial plans, and obtaining of all necessary licences and authorisations (if they are required);
- Information that the project financial construction has been closed, i. e. that the management bodies competent for the EU funds have approved the project to be co-financed from the EU funds;
- Information on the completion of the broadband network construction and payments from the EU funds (in particular, data on the total amount of aid payments, total investment expenditures and the final project aid intensity);

⁴⁵ It relates to all end users covered by the constructed network infrastructure who can receive network services, regardless of whether they are actually provided (e.g. in the case of the FTTH networks, it relates to the number of users who have the fiber connection).

⁴⁶ In the case of Investment Models B and C which must apply the wholesale business model, data on the number of retail users, services and prices offered will not necessarily be available to the CA, i.e. network operators, since network operators in such cases need not have a full insight into the retail services offered by other operators.

- Information on the approved wholesale conditions and prices, so that the CAFP could publish them on its website - this applies to the initial procedure and any subsequent procedures carried out in yearly intervals;
- Information on basic indicators related to the network operation (number of users covered, number of wholesale users, types of wholesale services, number of retail users, types of retail services with corresponding prices);
- Information on the subsequent clawback procedure, and any amount of aid recovered.

In addition to the above mentioned, CAs must render the key data on the constructed network available to all interested operators since they are potential wholesale users (through the specification and/or annexes to network access wholesale conditions, see also chapter 2.6), i.e. in line with the Guidelines this key data must be delivered to HAKOM and state administration bodies responsible for the collection and management of the data base on the constructed electronic communications infrastructure in line with the rules in force and obligations that will be in force at the time of network construction and project implementation.

The CAFP's obligations related to the reporting of the European Commission bodies are described in chapter 4.3.

4.1.12 Tabular presentation of activities related to the project preparation and implementation

This chapter brings a short description of all activities in projects' preparatory and implementing phases (Table 4-1), in line with the specification provided in previous chapters. The following has been stated for each phase: key activities, relevant timescales with regard to the implementation of a phase, i.e. dependency on the previous and later phases, formal outgoing documents drafted or approved within that phase, and the responsibilities of the CAFP and HAKOM in each of the phases. In addition to that, references to key chapters of this document have been included. These key chapters contain detailed descriptions of activities for each phase, including the Framework Programme structural rules which must be complied with during the implementation of a certain phase.

No.	Project phase	Main references within the document	Relevant activity timescales	Description of main activities within the phase	Formal outgoing document(s) related to the phase	Role of CAFP	Role of HAKOM
1	Preliminary activities	4.1.1		 framework analysis of needs and of capacities to implement broadband infrastructure construction projects in the area of the LSU 	Feasibility study	- advisory informal support to the holder of activity	
2	Drafting of the Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan	4.1.2; 2; 2.2; 2.3; 2.4	- the CAFP carries out a preliminary check of the draft BIDP within a period of maximum of 30 days from the submission of the BIDP	 drafting of the Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan (BIDP) in line with the specification in chapter 4.1.2. The draft BIDP determines the following relevant key elements of the project: competent authority responsible for the project (CA), areas covered by the project (covered LSUs), project Investment Model; initial colour determination (initial mapping), classification of targeted project implementation areas into types (I-V); framework financial and organisational plan with regard to project implementation 	Draft Broadband Infrastructure Development Plan (BIDP)	 advisory support; special support in the defining of area types I, IV and V; preliminary check of compliance of the draft BIDP with the Framework Programme rules 	- support to the CA as the user of the application Overview of Broadband Coverage(OBC)

Table 4-1 – Phases and activities in the preparation and implementation of projects within the Framework Programme

No.	Project phase	Main references within the document	Relevant activity timescales	Description of main activities within the phase	Formal outgoing document(s) related to the phase	Role of CAFP	Role of HAKOM
3	Public consultations	4.1.3; 2.5	 public consultations must be open for a minimum of 30 days; the CA approves the final version of the BIDP in the period of no more than 30 days from the date of the BIDP submission 	 verification of area colour, i.e. determination of the targeted area covered by the project, based on comments of operators and their investment plans; preparation of the final version of the BIDP 	Final version of the BIDP	 advisory support; in particular, support in the process of checking whether the announced operators' investment plans are credible; approval of the final version of the BIDP 	
4	Decision on launching the project	4.1.4; 4.2		 formal decision on launching the project; signing of the contract between the CA and the CAFP; setting up of the project management structure in the CA bodies 	The contract between the CA and the CAFP	 it prepares and signs the contract with the CA 	

No.	Project phase	Main references within the document	Relevant activity timescales	Description of main activities within the phase	Formal outgoing document(s) related to the phase	Role of CAFP	Role of HAKOM
5	Public procurement	4.1.5; 4.2; 2.7	- the public procurement procedure must be opened no later than 90 days after the opening of the public consultations (in the case of Models A and B), i.e. no later than 120 days in the case of the Model C	 selection of private partners - operators and conclusion of the contract with the selected operator (Models A and C); procurement of the network design, construction, management and maintenance services (Model B) – procurement can be divided in separate successive public procurement procedures for the said services in later projects phases 	Decision on the selection; Public procurement contract (Models A and B); PPP contract (Model C)	- support in the process of verification of the required amount of aid (Model A)	- verification with a view to ascertain whether the implementation of the wireless networks for which the operator seeks aid overlaps with the operators' obligations with regard to allocated radio frequency licences
6	Network design and obtaining of necessary licences and authorisations	4.1.6		 drafting of the broadband network construction plan; preparation of preliminary designs, working drawings and construction plans for the telecommunications infrastructure facilities, and obtaining of necessary authorisations and licences 	- broadband network construction plan with necessary authorisations and licences		

No.	Project phase	Main references within the document	Relevant activity timescales	Description of main activities within the phase	Formal outgoing document(s) related to the phase	Role of CAFP	Role of HAKOM
7	Project budget, application for the co-financing from the EU funds	4.1.7		 preparation of a detailed financial plan for the purpose of preparing the funding for the network construction; application for co-financing from the EU funds to national managing bodies competent for the EU funds 	 Financial plan all other documents necessary to apply for the co- financing from the EU funds 		
8	Network construction, initial clawback procedure	4.1.8; 4.1.10; 2.8.1		 construction of the network and rendering it operative; obtaining of necessary licences for infrastructural facilities; initial clawback procedure; final aid payment, including the payment of aid from the EU funds 			

No.	Project phase	Main references within the document	Relevant activity timescales	Description of main activities within the phase	Formal outgoing document(s) related to the phase	Role of CAFP	Role of HAKOM
9	Approval of wholesale conditions and prices	4.1.9; 2.6	 - initial approval must be obtained before the network has become operative, and no later than 75 days from the initial proposal of the operator; - each subsequent procedure must be carried out in yearly intervals 	 network operator prepares a proposal of wholesale conditions and prices; CA features as an intermediary in the communication between the operator and HAKOM, and, where the HAKOM has repeated its negative opinion with regard to the operator's proposal, it prepares the final version of wholesale conditions and prices which must be authorised by the CAFP 	Wholesale conditions and network access prices	- at the proposal of the CA it authorises wholesale conditions and prices, where the HAKOM has repeated its negative opinion with regard to the operator's proposal	- gives opinions on the proposal of wholesale conditions and prices prepared by the network operator
10	Subsequent clawback procedure (only for projects whose amount of allocated aid exceeds 10 million EUR	4.1.10; 2.8.2	- must be carried out after a period of 7 years in which the network has been operative	 network operator prepares the aid recovery analysis which reveals whether it is necessary to recover the excess aid, and, in the case that it is necessary to do so, prepares the calculation of excess aid to be recovered; CA features as an intermediary in the communication between the operator and HAKOM, and, where the HAKOM has repeated its negative opinion with regard to the operator's proposal, it prepares the final version of the aid recovery analysis which must be authorised by the CAFP 	Aid recovery analysis	- at the proposal of the CA it authorises aid recovery analysis, where the HAKOM has repeated its negative opinion with regard to the operator's proposal	- in cooperation with the CAFP gives opinions on the aid recovery analysis prepared by the network operator

No.	Project phase	Main references within the document	Relevant activity timescales	Description of main activities within the phase	Formal outgoing document(s) related to the phase	Role of CAFP	Role of HAKOM
11	Monitoring and reporting on the progress in the implementation of the project	4.1.11; 4.3	- continuous carrying out of necessary activities in the process of the project implementation	 regular monitoring of the project implementation, depending on the investment model applied and the specification of the key activities in chapter 4.1.11; regular reporting of the CAFP on the key activities, phases and documents in the course of the project preparation and implementation, in line with the specification in chapter 4.1.11 		- collects CAs' reports, compiles them and sends them to the European Commission (in line with the specification in chapter 4.3)	

4.2 Contractual obligations in the Framework Programme

For the purpose of achieving legal security and compliance with the state aid rules, the Framework Programme provides for the conclusion of the following contracts:

- the contract between the CAFP and the CA for every individual project within the Framework Programme;
- the contract between the CA and the operator partner in the case of Investment Models A and C;
- the contract between the CAFP and HAKOM with regard to expert and advisory support to be provided by HAKOM throughout the implementation of the Framework Programme.

The remainder of the document provides a short description of every contract to be concluded under the Framework Programme.

4.2.1 Contract between the CAFP and the CA

The contract between the CAFP and the CA is concluded after the final version of the BIDP has been approved by the CAFP, within the phase in which the decision on the launching of the project is taken. The integral part of the contract between the CAFP and the CA is the BIDP document. The contract should lay down the following obligations of the CA in the project:

- carrying out of the public procurement procedure in line with the Framework Programme structural rules (chapter 2.7), i.e. in line with the public procurement specifications within the BIDP;
- comply with Framework programme structural rules related to the approval and monitoring of wholesale conditions and network access prices (chapter 2.6.2);
- clawback implementation in line with the Framework Programme structural rules (chapter 2.8)
- obligation to monitor the project implementation and report to the CAFP, particularly with regard to amount of state aid spent (see chapter 4.3).

4.2.2 Contract between the CA and the operator

The contract between the CA and the operator in the Investment Model A is concluded after the public procurement procedure has been completed and, in formal terms, it is the equivalent of the public procurement contract. The contract between the CA and the operator in the Investment Model C is also concluded after the public procurement procedure for the selection of the private partner within the PPP has been concluded and, in formal terms, it is the equivalent of the PPP contract. The contracts concluded within the framework of both Models, A and C, among others, must provide for the following operator's obligations with regard to the project implementation:

- the obligation to prepare the broadband network construction plan, including the obligation to prepare all necessary drawings and obtain all necessary authorisations and licences in the case of the construction of infrastructural facilities, in line with the laws in force in the field of construction⁴⁷;
- the obligation to close the project financial construction with the highest amount of aid specified in the public procurement procedure, which means that the rest of the funding necessary to close the financial construction must be provided by the operator from its own sources;
- the obligation to provide necessary funds for the funding of the project implementation until the date of the state aid payment (where this is required in the project, i.e. where this is specified as a requirement in the public procurement procedure);
- the obligation to cooperate with the CA in all processes related to the exploitation of the EU funds in their relations with the EU funds managing bodies (application, project approval, aid payments, monitoring), including the preparation of all necessary formal documentation in line with the implementing rules of the EU funds⁴⁸;
- the obligation to construct, maintain and manage the network, including the obligation to obtain all necessary inspection certificates for infrastructural facilities, under the regulations in force in the field of construction, and to submit all necessary information on the newly built network under the OBC to the HAKOM and other state administration bodies which will manage the data base on the built electronic communications infrastructure, in line with the regulations and rules in force;
- the obligation to obtain the approval for wholesale conditions and network access prices, in line with the Framework Programme structural rules, initially - before the network has become operative, and subsequently - once a year;
- the obligation to provide specified wholesale network access services, at least in the period of 7 years from the date on which the network has become operative, or permanently in the case of access to the passive parts of the network;

⁴⁷ In the case of the Model C (PPP) this obligation does not necessarily need to be carried over to the private partner, although in practice it is more common to carry over this obligation to a private operator.

⁴⁸ Depending on administrative and expert capacities of CAs.

- the obligation to carry out the initial clawback procedure, and subsequent clawback procedures, after the network has been operative for a period of 7 years, in the cases where the amount of aid exceeded the amount of 10 million EUR⁴⁹;
- the obligation to regularly report to the CA on the project implementation and relevant network operation parameters (in line with the list of parameters to be reported on by the CA to the CAFP see chapter 4.3).

4.2.3 Contract between the CAFP and the HAKOM

For the purpose of providing the expert support by the HAKOM in the implementation of projects within the Framework Programme, the conclusion of the contract between the CAFP and the HAKOM is envisaged. The contract defines the role of the HAKOM. The role of the HAKOM includes the following activities related to the implementation of the Framework Programme

- the support to CAs as the users of the HAKOM's application the Overview of broadband coverage (OBC application) in the course of the determination of colours in the preliminary phases of the project;
- if necessary, checking whether the obligations under the radio frequency licences granted to operators overlap with the planned operator's investments in the projects for which the state aid is required (during the public procurement phase – see chapters 2.7.4 and 0);
- giving opinions on proposals for the wholesale conditions and access prices to networks built under the projects (during the phase in which approvals of wholesale conditions and prices are granted, and subsequently, every 12 months – see chapters 2.6.2 and 4.1.9);
- giving opinions on aid recovery analyses in the subsequent clawback procedure (during the phase of the subsequent clawback procedure – see chapters 2.8.2 and 4.1.10).

4.3 Transparency in the implementation of the Framework Programme and the European Commission reporting requirements

With a view to ensuring the transparency in the implementation of the Framework Programme and individual programmes under the rules of Article 78j) of Guidelines, the CAFP is to set up a corresponding website which will be maintained on a regular basis and which will offer the recent information and data related to the implementation of all projects within the Framework Programme. The necessary project information and data will be compiled by the CAFP by way of its inclusion in all formal procedures in which the CAFP verifies the compliance of projects with the structural rules of the Framework Programme,

⁴⁹ Also, in the case of aids exceeding the amount of 10 million EUR, the obligation of accounting separation also applies.

and through required information and reports which CAs must submit to the CAFP in the key activities of the project preparation and implementation (see chapter 4.1.11).

The information and data on the CAFP's website must include at least the following⁵⁰:

- basic project data: competent authority for the project (CA), covered LSUs, investment models, private operators partners in the project (only in the case of Models A and C, as of the moment when the operators have been selected after the public procurement procedure) and the implemented infrastructural, i.e. technological solution (also once they have been agreed upon);
- data on the project status (preliminary phase, design and construction, operation), with the information and links to key project activities which require full transparency (public consultations and public procurement);
- all key documents related to the project (i.e. links thereto), depending on the project status: feasibility study/studies, draft BIDP, final approved version of the BIDP;
- available financial data on the project, depending on the project status: planned absolute amount of aid and relative aid share, aid amounts paid, total invested amounts, i.e. the value of the project and potential subsequent amounts of aid recovered;
- data and links to approved wholesale conditions and access prices to networks built within the projects;
- basic data on the project network operation (number of users covered, number of wholesale users, number of retail users).

Article 78k) of the Guidelines also lays down the obligations related to the reporting by the CAFP to the European Commission. The CAFP must compile all necessary data from individual projects within the Framework Programme and report to the Commission on the implementation of the Framework Programme at least biannually. Such reports must include at least the following data⁵¹:

- amount of allocated aid and aid intensity;
- aid beneficiaries and technologies implemented in projects;
- data on the number of households covered, number of operative networks, available wholesale services, number of operators providing retail services through the networks and the take-up ratio).

⁵⁰ In line with practical needs and the rules on the confidentiality of data, the CAFP may decide which data will be publicly available and to what extent, and which data will be available only to the public administration bodies, the HAKOM, and operators on the electronic communications market. However, the data on the CA, operator partner in the project (in the case of the Models A and C), amount of allocated aid, aid intensity and the technology implemented must be publicly available without any restrictions (under the provisions of Article 78j) of the Guidelines).

⁵¹ With regard to the approval of the Framework Programme by the European Commission, it is possible that the contents and/or the reporting frequency will be specified in more details.

Abbreviations

ADSL	Asymmetric Digital Subscriber Line
BIDP	Broadband infrastructure development plan (basic planning document of an
	individual project within the Framework Programme)
CA	Competent Authority for Project (competent authority for individual projects within
	the Framework Programme)
CAFP	Competent Authority for Framework Programme
CBS	Croatian Bureau of Statistics
CCA	Croatian Competition Agency
DAE	Digital agenda for Europe
DBO	Design, Build and Operate
DOCSIS	Data Over Cable Service Interface Specification
DSLAM	DSL Access Multiplexer
DSL	Digital Subscriber Loop
ECA	Electronic Communications Act
EDGE	Enhanced Data Rates for GSM Evolution
ERDF	European Regional Development Fund, the same as EFRR
FTTC	Fiber To The Curb/Cabinet
FTTH	Fiber To The Home
FTTN	Fiber To The Node
GDP	Gross Domestic Product
GPRS	General Packet Radio Service
GSM	Global System for Mobile Communications
Guidelines	Guidelines for the application of State aid rules in relation to the rapid deployment
	of broadband networks
НАКОМ	Croatian Post and Electronic Communications Agency, see also NRA
HFC	Hybrid Fiber-Coaxial
HSPA	High Speed Packet Access (also called 3.5 G)
HT	Hrvatske telekomunikacije, former incumbent operator
ICT	Information and Communication Technology
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers
ITU	International Telecommunication Union
LLU	Local Loop Unbundling, the same as ULL
LSU	Local Self-Government Unit (town or municipality)
LTE	Long Term Evolution
NGA	Next Generation Access networks
NRA	National Regulatory Authority
OBC	Overview of broadband coverage
	(HAKOM's application)
OLT	Optical Line Termination
P2MP	Point To Multi-Point in FTTH access networks
P2P	Point To Point in FTTH access networks
PPA	Public Procurement Act
PPP	Public-Private Partnership
PPPA	Public-Private Partnership Act
RSU	Regional Self-Government Unit (county)
SAA	State Aid Act
SMP	Significant Market Power
ULL	Unbundled Local Loop
UMTS	Universal Mobile Telecommunications System
VDSL	Very high bit rate DSL

National Framework Programme for the Development of Broadband Infrastructure in Areas Lacking Sufficient Commercial Interest for Investments

VPN	Virtual Private Network
WiMAX	Worldwide Interoperability for Microwave Access

References

- [1] A Digital Agenda for Europe, European Commission, COM(2010) 245 final/2, 2010
- [2] Strategy for the development of broadband access in the Republic of Croatia between 2012 and 2015., Government of the Republic of Croatia, OG 144/2011
- [3] Study on the selection of the most advantageous financing models and incentive measures for investments in broadband access infrastructure, Lator d.o.o. for the Ministry of Maritime Affairs, Transport and Infrastructure, November 2012
- [4] *Digital Agenda for Europe, Scoreboard,* European Commission, <u>http://ec.europa.eu/digital-agenda/en/scoreboard</u>
- [5] *Commission Staff Working Document on the implementation of National Broadband Plans,* European Commission, SWD(2012) 68 final/2, 2012.
- [6] *Electronic Communications Act*, OG 73/2008, OG 90/2011, OG 133/2012
- [7] State Aid Act, OG 72/2013
- [8] Public Procurement Act, OG 90/2011, OG 83/2013
- [9] Public-Private Partnership Act, OG 78/2012
- [10] EU Guidelines for the application of State aid rules in relation to rapid deployment of broadband networks, European Commission, OJ 2013/C 25/01
- [11] Commission decisions on State aid to broadband, European Commission, <u>http://ec.europa.eu/competition/sectors/telecommunications/broadband_decisions.p</u> <u>df</u>
- [12] Europe 2020, a strategy for smart, sustainable and inclusive growth, European Commission, COM(2010) 2020 final
- [13] Market analysis with regard to network infrastructure wholesale access, HAKOM, 2013
- [14] Market analysis with regard to wholesale broadband access, HAKOM, 2013
- [15] Decision on launching the e-citizens project, Government of the Republic of Croatia, OG 52/2013
- [16] National Health System Development Strategy, Ministry of Health, OG 116/2012
- [17] Information infrastructure: services of e-education, information resources, information systems and applications, Ministry of Science, Education and Sports, <u>http://public.mzos.hr/Default.aspx?sec=1961</u>
- [18] Ordinance on fiber distribution networks, HAKOM, OG 108/2010
- [19] *National infrastructure for spatial information (NIPP)*, State Geodetic Administration, <u>http://www.nipp.hr/</u>

- [20] *Technological and financial features of the FTTH network construction*, Lator d.o.o. for HAKOM-a, 2011, <u>http://www.hakom.hr/default.aspx?id=791</u>
- [21] The Economics of Next Generation Access Final Report, WIK-Consult, a study, 2008
- [22] Overview of broadband coverage, HAKOM, 201., http://bbzone.hakom.hr/
- [23] *Market analysis with regard to wholesale access to network infrastructure*, HAKOM, 2013, <u>http://www.hakom.hr/default.aspx?id=148</u>
- [24] *Regulation on the Implementation of the Public-Private Partnership Projects,* Government of the Republic of Croatia, OG 88/2012
- [25] Standard offer of Hrvatski telekom d.d. on the manner and conditions for access to and common use of electronic communications infrastructure and related equipment(cable duct system) of Hrvatski telekom, 2011, <u>http://www.hakom.hr/default.aspx?id=1238</u>
- [26] Ordinance on the Manner and Conditions for Access to and Common Use of Electronic Communications Infrastructure and Related Equipment, OG 136/2011, 44/2012, 75/2013, <u>http://www.hakom.hr/default.aspx?id=317</u>
- [27] Commission Recommendation on regulated access to Next Generation Access Networks (NGA), European Commission, 2010/572/EU, 2010
- [28] Electronic Public procurement Journal of the Republic of Croatia, https://eojn.nn.hr/Oglasnik/
- [29] Appendix to the Official Journal of the European Union Tenders electronic daily TED, http://ted.europa.eu/TED/main/HomePage.do